DUNA HOUSE HOLDING NYRT.

INDIVIDUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

ACCORDING TO THE INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS 31 DECEMBER 2017



Table of Contents

1.	General Information	9
1.1	Introduction of the Company	9
1.2	Basis of financial statements	10
2.	Accounting policy	
2.1	Main elements of the accounting policy	11
2.1.1	Reporting currency and foreign exchange balances	11
2.1.2	Sales revenues	12
2.1.3	Property, plant and equipment	12
2.1.4	Impairment	
2.1.5	Intangible assets	13
2.1.6	Inventories	14
2.1.7	Receivables	
2.1.8	Assets held for sale and liabilities directly related thereto	
2.1.9	Financial instruments	
2.1.10	Financial liabilities	
2.1.11	Provisions	
2.1.12	Income tax	
2.1.12	Leases	
2.1.13	Earnings per share (EPS)	
2.1.14	Off-balance sheet items	
2.1.15		
	Treasury shares repurchased	
2.1.17	Dividend	
2.1.18	Result of financial transactions	
2.1.19	State aid	
2.1.20	Events subsequent to the accounting reference date	
2.2	Changes in the accounting policy	
2.3	Uncertainty factors	
2.3.1	Impairment on shareholdings in subsidiaries	
2.3.2	Impairment recognised on uncollectible and doubtful receivables	
2.3.3	Depreciation	
2.4	The Company's subsidiaries, jointly controlled entities, associates	
2.4.1	Presentation of the Company's subsidiaries, jointly controlled entities, associat	
3.	Property, plant and equipment	
4.	Intangible assets	
5.	Investments in subsidiaries	
6.	Deferred tax receivables	
7.	Inventories	
8.	Trade receivables	
9.	Receivables from affiliated companies	
10. 11.	Other receivables	
	Prepayments and deferred income	
12. 13.	Cash and equivalents	
15. 14.	Subscribed capital and profit reserve	
	Long-term loans	
15.	Other long-term liabilities	55

DUNA HOUSE HOLDING NYRT. 31 DECEMBER 2017 INDIVIDUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

16.	Short-term loans and borrowings	
17.	Trade payables	
18.	Liabilities to affiliated companies	
19.	Other liabilities	
20.	Accruals and deferred income	
21.	Sales revenues	
22.	Other operating revenues	
23.	Material expenses	
24.	Goods and services sold	
25.	Services used	
26.	Staff costs	
27.	Other operating expenses	
28.	Revenues of financial transactions	
29.	Expenses of financial transactions	
30.	Income tax expenses	
31.	Earnings per share (EPS)	
32.	Presentation of the transitional differences resulting from the first time ap	
	IFRS	
33.	Risk management	
34.	Financial instruments	
35.	Remuneration of the Board of Directors and Supervisory Board	
36.	Events after the balance sheet date	
37.	Corporate governance report and approval of the disclosure of the finan-	
	corporate governance report and approval of the aborosure of the initial	

Balance Sheet

data in HUF thousand, unless otherwise indicated

	Annex	31.12.2017	31.12.2016	31.12.2015
ASSETS	_			
Long-term assets				
Intangible assets	4	1,741	998	1,107
Real properties	3	333	361	388
Plant and equipment	3	7,062	8,238	9,959
Investments in subsidiaries	5	2,034,514	1,659,514	637,037
Investments in associated companies	5	0	1,000	0
Deferred tax receivables	9	4,363	3,812	969
Total long-term assets		2,048,013	1,673,923	649,460
Current assets				
Inventories	7	1,231	1,231	34
Trade receivables	8	1,041	11	5
Receivables from affiliated companies	9	2,303,917	1,366,729	779,816
Other receivables	10	10,087	1,712	1,532
Actual income tax receivables		520	751	513
Prepayments and deferred income	11	1,526	520	235
Cash and equivalents	12	135,005	537,580	28,067
Total current assets		2,453,327	1,908,534	810,202
Total assets		4,501,340	3,582,457	1,459,662

Balance Sheet (Liabilities and equity)

data in HUF thousand, unless otherwise indicated

LIABILITIES	Annex	31.12.2017	31.12.2016	31.12.2015
Equity	_			
Subscribed capital	13	171,989	153.050	153,050
Capital reserve	13	1,490,536	9,479	9,479
Profit reserve	13	1,423,245	1,116,043	533,637
Total equity		3,085,770	1,278,572	696,166
Long-term liabilities				
Long-term loans	14	301,124	421,573	0
Other long-term liabilities	14	0	3,407	4,765
Total long-term liabilities	15	301,124	424,980	4,765 4,765
Short-term liabilities				
Short-term loans and borrowings	16	120,450	120,450	0
Liabilities to suppliers	17	12,900	1,463	1,223
Liabilities to affiliated companies	18	949,775	1,726,368	722,885
Other liabilities	19	17,632	8,020	23,580
Actual income tax liabilities		351	122	0
Accruals and deferred income	20	13,338	22,482	11,043
Total short-term liabilities		1,114,446	1,878,905	758,731
Total liabilities and equity		4,501,340	3,582,457	1,459,662

Profit and Loss Account:

	Annex	01.01.2017 - 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 - 31.12.2016
Net sales revenues	28	246,464	253,120
Other operating income	29	6,100	1
Total revenues		252,564	253,121
Material expenses	23	9,495	8,752
Goods and services sold	23	61,763	37,679
Services used	25	122,957	199,871
Staff costs	26	72,349	43,461
Depreciation and amortisation	20	4,447	4,075
Other operating charges	27	115	5,596
Operating expenses		271,126	299,434
Operating profit/loss		(18,562)	(46,313)
Financial revenues	28	845,012	919,699
Financial expenses	29	(35,134)	(41,413)
Profit before taxation		791,316	831,973
Income taxes	30	(4,854)	(1,967)
Profit after taxation		786,462	830,006
Total comprehensive income		786,462	830,006
Earnings per share (HUF) Basic	31		
Diluted		260	371
Dilated		200	571

Changes in Equity

data in HUF thousand, unless otherwise indicated

	Subscribed capital	Capital Profi reserve	t reserve	Total equity
Balance on 1 January 2016	153,050	9,479	533,637	696,166
Dividend			(247,600)	(247,600)
Total comprehensive income			830,006	830,006
_				
Balance on 31 December 2016	153,050	9,479	1,116,043	1,278,572
Dividend			(479,260)	(479,260)
Share capital increase	18,939	1,481,057		1,499,996
Total comprehensive income			786,462	786,462
Balance on 31 December 2017	171,989	1,490,536	1,423,245	3,085,770

Cash Flow Statement

data in HUF thousand, unless otherwise indicated

data in HUF thousand, unless otherwise indicated	01.01.2017 - 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 - 31.12.2016
Cash flow from operation		
Profit after taxation	786,462	830,006
Adjustments for:		
Interest expense is listed in financing cash flow	(42,313)	(16,481)
Dividend due is listed in financing cash flow	(747,000)	(863,000)
Amortisation for the year	4,447	4,075
Deferred taxes	(551)	(2,842)
Changes in working capital		
Changes in inventories	0	(1,197)
Changes in trade and other receivables and related receivables	(497,888)	181,099
Changes in prepayments and deferred income	(1,006)	(285)
Changes in trade and related payables	737,829	(492,832)
Changes in other current liabilities and accruals	10,841	(16,438)
Changes in accruals and deferred expenses	(9,144)	11,439
Net cash flow from operation	241,676	(366,456)
Cash flow from investing activities		
(Purchase of) tangible and intangible assets	(3,987)	(2,218)
Acquisition of subsidiaries (without acquired cash)	(375,000)	(1,023,477)
Net cash flow from investing activities	(378,987)	(1,025,695)
Cash flow from financing activities		
Bank loans/(repayment)	(120,450)	540,667
Capital contribution	0	1,499,996
Dividend payment	(493,221)	(246,730)
Dividend received	306,091	91,250
Interest received/(paid)	42,313	16,481
Net cash flow from financing activities	(265,266)	1,901,664
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(402,573)	509,513
Balance at beginning of year for cash and cash equivalents	537,578	28,067
Balance at end of year for cash and cash equivalents	135,005	537,580

1. General Information

1.1 Introduction of the Company

Duna House Holding Nyrt. – hereinafter referred to as "Company" – was founded in 2003. Its main activity is brokerage of real estate as well as financial products and other services directly related thereto. In Hungary, besides the well-known Duna House franchise network of real estate agencies, the Group also operates a second real estate brokerage network under the brand "SMART Ingatlan", thus the Company is now present in 161 locations with a team of over 1300. The Company became a market leader in Poland too, subsequent to the acquisition of the Metrohouse franchise network last year. The Management places great emphasis on developing the Company's Warsaw-based operations and indeed 2017 has seen outstanding results in financial product brokerage. The Company's Prague-based subsidiary in the Czech Republic is also following a strategy of expansion. In this regard the first franchise rights were sold in the fourth quarter of 2017 and in the beginning of 2018 the first franchise partner office was opened.

The Company's registered office is at 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.

The Company's core activities include:

- Sale and operation of franchise(s)
- Real estate brokerage
- Financial product brokerage
- Insurance brokerage
- Real estate valuation and related agency services
- Energy performance certificates and related agency services
- Real estate management
- Sale and purchase of own real estate
- Fund management
- Development of residential real estate

As a result of an increase in share capital registered on 1 February 2017, the largest shareholder of Duna House Holding Nyrt. is Medasev Holding Kft. (1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy utca 17., registration number 01-09-209753), which holds 39.68% of the shares.

Owner's name	Ownership ratio as of 31 December 2017	Ownership ratio as of 31 December 2016
Medasev Holding Kft.	39.68%	32.03%
Medasev Int. (Cyprus) Ltd.	38.04%	42.75%
Employee shares and other private individuals	1.78%	1.99%
External investors	20.05%	23.23%
Total:	100%	100%

The Company's operational management is carried out by the Board of Directors. Control functions over the operation of the Company are performed by the Supervisory Board.

It is a strategic objective of Duna House Company to extend its expertise to the Central-European region and to become a major international actor. In line with that strategic approach, subsequent to the acquisitions executed in 2016, the Group intends to further strengthen its market presence by entry into new markets or further acquisitions of suitable targets in existing markets.

1.2 Basis of financial statements

i) Approval and declaration on compliance with the International Financial Reporting Standards

The Board of Directors approved the individual financial statements on 22 March 2018. The individual financial statements were prepared in compliance with the standards adopted by the European Union (EU) in the form a Regulation based on the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) and published in the Official Journal of the EU. The IFRS consist of standards and interpretations developed by the International Accounting Standards Committee (IASB) and the International Financing Reporting Interpretations Committee (IFRIC).

In accordance with the provisions of Act CLXXVIII of 2015 on implementing the application of the International Financial Reporting Standards in Hungary for individual reporting purposes and the modification of certain financial laws made it possible, from 1 January 2016, to incorporate the detailed rules on IFRS into the Acts on Corporate Tax and Local Taxes, in addition to the Accounting Act, from 1 January 2017, the Company prepares its individual annual financial statements in accordance with the International Financing Reporting Standards (IFRS).

In respect of its financial statements prepared for the purposes of individual reporting, the Company is a first time adopter according to IFRS 1, the date of changeover to IFRS is 1 January 2016.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hungarian forints, rounded to HUF thousands, unless otherwise indicated.

ii) Basis of the financial statements

The consolidated financial statements were prepared on the basis of the standards issued and effective until 31 December 2017 and according to the IFRIC interpretations.

The individual financial statement were prepared on the basis of the historical cost principle, except when the IFRS requires the use of a different valuation principle other than the one stated in the accounting policy. The financial year is identical with the calendar year.

iii) Basis of the valuation

In the individual financial statements the valuation is based on the original historical cost, except for the assets and liabilities, related to which the relevant International Financial Reporting Standard requires or allows for accounting at fair value.

While preparing the financial statements in compliance with IFRS the management must apply professional judgement, estimates and assumptions, which have an impact on the applied accounting policy as well as on the amounts of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses stated in the financial statements. The estimates and related assumptions are based on historical experience and numerous other factors, which may be deemed reasonable under the given circumstances and the result of which is the basis of the estimated book value of the assets and liabilities that cannot be defined clearly from other sources. The actual results may be different from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are regularly reviewed. The modification of accounting estimates is presented in the period of the modification of the estimate when the modification relates only to the particular year or during the period of the modification and in the subsequent periods when the modification affects both current and future years.

2. Accounting policy

Major accounting policies that were applied in the preparation of the individual financial statements are presented below. Accounting policies were applied consistently for the periods covered by these individual financial statements. The most important accounting principles applied during the preparation of the financial statements were as follows:

2.1 Main elements of the accounting policy

2.1.1 Reporting currency and foreign exchange balances

In view of the content and circumstances of the underlying business events the functional reporting currency of the Group is the Hungarian forint.

Initially the foreign currency transactions not recorded in HUF were recorded at the exchange rate, valid on the date of execution of such transactions. The receivables and liabilities recorded in foreign currencies were converted into HUF at the exchange rate of the cut-off date, irrespective whether or not the recovery of the asset was doubtful. The resulting exchange rate differences are shown in the profit and loss account among the financial revenues or financial expenses.

The presentation currency of the Company's individual financial statements is the Hungarian forint (HUF), the individual financial statements were prepared in Hungarian forint, rounded to the nearest one thousand, except where otherwise indicated.

The transactions executed in foreign currencies are recognised in the functional currency, applying the exchange rate of the reporting currency to the foreign currency, effective on the date of the transaction, to the amount stated in the foreign currency. In the comprehensive income statement the exchange rate differences that result from the use of an exchange rate other than the exchange rate applied during the settlement of the monetary items, at the initial presentation during the period or in the previous financial statements are stated either as revenues or as expenses during the period when they occurred. The monetary assets and liabilities defined in foreign currencies are converted at the exchange rate of the functional currency effective at the end of the reporting period. The items defined in foreign currencies and valued at fair value are converted at the exchange rate effective at the time of establishment of the fair value. The exchange rate differences between trade receivables and trade payables are included in the income from business activities, while the exchange rate differences of loans are shown in the rows of the revenues or expenses of financial transactions.

2.1.2 Sales revenues

The revenues from sales transactions are shown when the respective conditions of the supply contracts are met, taking into account the remarks below. The net sales revenues are exclusive of the value added tax. All revenues and expenses are recognised in the respective period in compliance with the principle of matching.

2.1.3 Property, plant and equipment

The tangible assets are stated at historical cost less accumulated depreciation. The accumulated depreciation includes the costs recognised as scheduled depreciation relating to the continuous use and operation of the asset as well as the costs of extraordinary depreciation, recognised due to a major damage or fault in the asset occurring as a result of an unexpected extraordinary event.

The historical cost of tangible assets consists of the purchased cost of the asset or, in the case of a capital investment of the Company, the incurred material and wage-type expenses and other direct expenses. The interest recognised on the loan taken for the investment into the tangible asset increases the historical cost of the asset until it reaches a condition suitable for ordinary use.

The book value of tangible assets is reviewed periodically in order to conclude whether or not the book value is higher than the fair market value of the asset, in which case extraordinary depreciation must be recognised until the asset reaches its fair market value. The fair market value of the asset is either the sales price or the value in use of the asset, whichever is higher. The value in use is the discounted value of the future cash flows generated by the asset.

The discount rate contains the interest rate before corporate taxation, taking into account the time value of money and the impact of other risk factors associated with the asset. If no future cash flow can be assigned to the asset separately, than the cash flow of that unit must be used,

of which the asset is a part. The thus established impairment, extraordinary depreciation is shown in the profit and loss account.

The costs of repair and maintenance as well as replacement of spare parts of tangible assets are charged to the maintenance expenses. The value added investments and refurbishment are capitalised. The historical cost and accumulated depreciation of assets sold, written down to zero or not in use are derecognised. Any possible profit or loss generated in that manner is part of the profit/loss of the current year.

The Company writes off the value of its assets with the straight-line method during the useful life of the assets. The life of assets by asset category is as follows:

Buildings	17-50 years
Machines, equipment	3-7 years

The useful lives and depreciation methods are reviewed at once a year based on the actual economic benefit provided by the particular asset. If required, the modification is accounted against the profit/loss of the current year.

2.1.4 Impairment

The Company assesses at the end of each reporting period whether or not a change triggering impairment has occurred in relation to any asset. If such a change occurred, the Group estimates the estimated recovery value of the asset. The estimated recovery value of an asset or cash-generating unit is either the fair value less the costs of sales or the value in use, whichever is higher. The Company recognises impairment against the profit if the estimated recovery value of the asset is lower than its book value. The Company prepares the required calculations based on adequately discounting the long-term future cash flow plans.

2.1.5 Intangible assets

The individually purchased intangible assets are entered into the books at purchase price at the time of their acquisition. The assets are entered into the books when the use of the asset provably results in the influx of future economic goods and its cost can therefore be clearly identify.

Following the initial recognition the historical cost model applies to intangible assets. The lifetime of these assets is finite or cannot be defined. The assets of a finite lifecycle are depreciated with the straight-line method according to the best estimate for the lifetime. The depreciation period and the depreciation method are reviewed annually at the end of the financial year. The development costs of the intangible assets produced by the Company are capitalised if the capitalisation criteria laid down in the IAS 38 standard are fulfilled. The intangible assets are reviewed annually in terms of impairment on individual basis or at the level of the income generating unit.

The purchase costs of goods and software falling within the scope of trademarks, licences and industrial right protection are capitalised and written down with the straight-line method during their estimated useful life.

Rights and titles as well as software3 - 6 years

2.1.6 Inventories

The inventories are stated at historical cost less impairment recognised on superfluous and obsolete stocks or at net realisable value, depending on which is lower. The inventory value is defined at the actual historical cost.

2.1.7 Receivables

The receivables are stated in the financial statements and nominal value less impairment recognised for estimated losses. Based on the review of all outstanding receivables prevailing at the end of the year an estimate was prepared for the doubtful receivables.

2.1.8 Assets held for sale and liabilities directly related thereto

In accordance with IFRS 5 Standard, qualifying fixed assets (or disposal groups) held for sale are to be valued at the lower of their book value or their fair value decreased by sale costs.

2.1.9 Financial instruments

Financial assets falling within the scope of the IAS 39 standard can be classified into the following four categories: financial assets (for trading purposes) valued at fair value against the profit or loss, loans and receivables, investments held until maturity and for-sale financial assets. When the financial assets are shown, initially they are valued at fair value. Of the above categories the Company does not apply the for-sale financial assets category.

After the initial recognition the financial assets that are "for trade" or "for sale" are valued at fair value, any unrealised exchange rate gain or loss on securities held for trading purposes is recognised as other revenue/expense, and any unrealised exchange rate gain or loss on marketable securities is shown at separate component of equity until the investment is sold or otherwise taken out from the goods or until impairment is recognised on the particular investment, at which point the accumulated profit or loss recognised in equity is stated as revenue.

The other long-term investments that are held until maturity, such as certain bonds, are recognised at amortised historical cost after the initial recognition. The amortised historical cost is calculated by taking into account the discount or premium at the time of acquisition during the period until maturity. In the case of investments recorded at amortised historical cost any profit or loss occurring at the time of de-recognition or impairment of the investment or during the amortisation period is recognised as revenue.

In the case of investments listed on the stock exchange the market value is established on the basis of the official price announced on the balance sheet date. In the case of securities not listed or traded on the stock exchange the market value is the market value of similar/substitute financial investments or, if that method cannot be applied, then the market value is established on the basis of the estimated future cash flow of the asset relating to the investment.

The Company checks, on each cut-off date, whether or not impairment must be recognised on the financial asset or group of assets. If in relation to assets recognised at amortised historical cost a condition or event occurs that requires the recognition of impairment, the impairment equals the difference between the book value of the asset and the total future cash flows of the asset, discounted with the original effective interest rate. The impairment is shown in the profit and loss account. If later the recognised impairment amount reduces, it is reversed, but only to such an extent that the book value of the asset should not exceed the amortised value on the cut-off date.

The securities investments are valued at the price prevailing on the execution date and initially at purchase price. Those short-term investments that contain securities held for trading purposes are shown at fair market value, effective at the time of the next report and their value is calculated at the publicly listed price, effective on the cut-off date of the balance sheet. The unrealised profits and losses are included in the profit and loss account.

2.1.10 Financial liabilities

The statement about the Company's consolidated financial positions contains the following financial liabilities: trade payables and other short-term liabilities, loans, borrowings, banking overdrafts and futures transactions. They are presented and valued in the individual financial statements in the respective parts of the notes to the financial statements as specified below.

The Company values each financial obligation at fair value at the time of the initial recognition. For loans the transactions costs are also taken into account that are directly associated with obtaining the financial obligation.

The Company classifies the financial liabilities falling with the scope of IAS 39 into the following categories: financial liabilities valued at fair value against profits, loans and borrowings and hedge instruments for hedge accounting purposes. The Company defines the category of the financial liabilities when they are acquired.

The financial liabilities valued at fair value against profit are liabilities obtained by the Company for trading purposes or liabilities deemed valued at fair value against the profit during the initial recognition. The financial liabilities for trading purposes include liabilities that were purchased by the Company mainly for profit expected from short-term exchange rate fluctuation. This category also contains futures transactions that are not considered effective hedge instruments.

The loans and borrowings appear in the statement reflecting the financial position at amortised historical cost, calculated with the effective interest method. The gains and losses on loans and borrowings are recognised in the statement of income in the course of amortisation calculated with the effective interest method and during the derecognition of the financial liability. The amortisation is recognised as a financial expense in the statement of income.

2.1.11 Provisions

The Company recognises provisions on its existing (legal or assumed) commitments resulting from historic events, which the Company is likely to have to settle and when the amount of the obligation can be reliably measured.

The amount recognised as provisions is the best estimate of the expense required on the balance sheet date to settle an existing obligation, taking into account the risks and uncertainties that characterise the obligation. If the provisions are calculated on the basis of the cash flow, likely to be required for the settlement of an existing obligation, the book value of the provisions equals the present value of those cash flows.

If another party is likely to reimburse the expenses required for the settlement of the provisions in part or in full, the receivable can be recognised as an asset when it is virtually certain that the reimbursement will be received and the amount of the receivable can be measured reliably.

The existing obligations arising from detrimental contracts are recognised as provisions. The Company deems a contract detrimental when the unavoidable costs of the fulfilment of the obligations arising from it exceed the economic benefits likely to occur as a result of the contract.

Restructuring provisions are recognised when the Company has prepared a detailed or formal restructuring plan and has raised a valid expectation in those affected that it will carry out the restructuring by starting to implement that plan or announcing its main features to those affected by it. The restructuring provisions include the direct expenses incurred in relation to restructuring and which are necessary for restructuring and do not relate to the continuous activity of the business unit.

2.1.12 Income tax

Income tax rate related to profit before tax is based on the act on corporate and dividend tax and the decrees regulating the rate of local business tax, as well as the liability to pay taxes and contributions specified in the act on innovation contributions. Income tax liability contains tax components for the current year and deferred items. The Company also classifies the support provided for spectacular sports as corporate tax, because by content it considers it an income tax. The current tax liability of the Company is calculated on the basis of the tax rate effective or announced by the balance sheet date (provided that the announcement is equivalent to entry into force). The deferred tax is calculated with the liability method.

Deferred tax occurs when there is a time difference in the recognition of an item in the annual report and in the financial statements prepared according to the tax law. A deferred tax asset and liability is established by applying the tax rates to the taxable income of the years when the difference caused by the time difference is likely to be recovered. The deferred tax liability and tax asset reflects the Company's estimate for the method of realisation of tax assets and liabilities prevailing on the balance sheet date.

A deferred tax asset is included in the balance sheet with respect to deductible time differences, carried forward tax benefits and negative tax base when it is likely that the Company will realise a profit constituting tax base in the course of its future activities against which the deferred tax asset can be settled.

On each balance sheet date the Company takes into account the deferred tax assets not recognised in the balance sheet and the book value of the recognised tax assets. It enters into the inventory those assets not yet recognised in the balance sheet which may be recovered as a reduction of its future profit tax. On the contrary, the Company reduced its deferred tax assets to such an extent that its recovery is unlikely to be funded from taxed profit.

The current and deferred tax is recognised directly against the equity when it relates to items which were also recognised against equity in the same or a different period, also including modifications in the opening value of reserves due to any change made in the accounting policy with retroactive effect.

The deferred tax assets and liabilities can be offset against each other when the company has a right granted by the law to offset its actual tax assets and liabilities relating to the same tax authority against each other and when the Company intends to account for those assets and liabilities on net basis.

2.1.13 Leases

Financial leasing means that all risks and expenses relating to the possession of the asset are borne by the lessee according to the terms and conditions of the lease. All other leases are classified as operating leases.

In the case of financial leasing the assets leased by the Company are considered the assets of the Group and are recognised at acquisition, market value. The liability to the lesser is recognised on the balance sheet as a financial lease liability. The expenses of the leasing which are differences between the fair value of the acquired assets and the total lease liabilities are recognised against to the profit during the entire term of the leasing to make sure that they represent a constant, periodically occurring expense in relation to the existing liability amount in the various period.

Such expenses result from the difference between the total liabilities and the market value of the leased asset at the time of acquisition and are recognised in the profit and loss account either over the relevant leasing tenor, in order to facilitate the monitoring of the changes in the balance of the outstanding liability from time to time or in the individual reporting periods.

2.1.14 Earnings per share (EPS)

Earnings per share are calculated on the basis of the Company's profit and the shares less the temporary average portfolio of repurchased treasury shares.

The diluted EPS is calculated similarly to the earnings per share. However, during the calculation all shares in distribution, suitable for dilution, are taken into account, and the dividend that may be distributed on common shares is increased by the dividend and return on the convertible shares taken into account during the applicable period, modified by further income and expenses on conversion; the weighted average number of shares in distribution is increased by the weighted average number of further shares which would be in distribution if all convertible shares were converted. There were no transactions, either in the period ending on 31 December 2017 or on 31 December 2016, that would dilute the value of that EPS ratio.

2.1.15 Off-balance sheet items

Off-balance sheet liabilities are not included in the balance sheet or profit and loss account that constitute parts of the financial statements. They are presented in the notes to the financial statements unless the possibility of outflow of sources representing economic benefits is remote and negligible. Off-balance sheet receivables are not included in the balance sheet or profit and loss account constituting parts of the annual financial statements but if there is a likelihood of inflow of economic benefits, they are presented in the notes to the financial statements.

2.1.16 Treasury shares repurchased

The face value of the repurchased treasury shares is deducted from the registered capital in accordance with the requirements specified in Standard IAS 1. The difference between the face value and historical cost is recognised directly in the capital reserve.

2.1.17 Dividend

The Company recognises dividend in the year when it is approved by the General Meeting.

2.1.18 Result of financial transactions

The financial profit/loss includes interest and dividend revenues and other financial expenses, the gains and losses of fair valuation of financial instruments and realised and unrealised exchange rate differences.

2.1.19 State aid

State aid is recognised when it is likely that the aid will be collected and the conditions of the disbursement of the aid have been fulfilled. When the aid is used to offset an expense, it must be recognised in the statement of income when the costs to be offset incurs (among the other revenues). When the aid relates to the purchase of assets, it is recognised as deferred revenue and is then recognised in profits in annual equal instalments during the useful life of the related asset.

2.1.20 Events subsequent to the accounting reference date

The events occurring after the end of the reporting period that provide additional information about the conditions prevailing at the end of the Company's reporting period (amending items) are all presented in the report. Those events occurring after the reporting period that do not modify the data of the report are presented in the notes to the financial statements when they are important.

2.2 Changes in the accounting policy

The Company prepared its financial statements in compliance with the provisions of all standards and interpretations that entered into force on 31 December 2017.

Modifications and interpretations of existing standards and new standards that are not yet effective and are not applied by the Company prior to their entry into force.

IFRS 9 Financial instruments: classification and valuation (effective from 1 January 2018)

The standard introduced new requirements for the classification, valuation and impairment of financial assets and financial liabilities. The application of the IFRS 9 standard is likely to have an impact on the classification and valuation of the Company's financial assets but is unlikely to affect the classification or valuation of financial liabilities.

IFRS 15 Revenues from contracts with customers (effective from 1 January 2018)

The IASB issued a new standard on 28 May 2014 on the recognition of revenues from contract with customers. The application of the new revenue standard will be mandatory for companies using IFRS in the reporting periods starting on 1 January 2018 or later. The new standard will replace the currently effective regulations of IAS 18 Revenues and IAS 11 Investment contracts in the recognition of revenues. According to the new standard the companies will use a "five-step model" to define when and in what amount they should recognise the revenues. According to the model the revenues must be recognised to express the "promised" transfer of goods or services in the amount to which the company will be entitled to according to its expectations. The Board of Directors estimates that the application of the new standard will not have a significant impact on the financial statements in comparison with the standards currently applied for recognizing revenue.

IFRS 16 Leases (effective from 1 January 2019)

The IASB issued a new standard on the recognition of leases on 13 January 2016. The application of the new leases standard will be mandatory for companies using IFRS in the reporting periods starting on 1 January 2019 or later. The new standard will replace the currently effective provisions of the IAS 17 Leases standard and will fundamentally change the current practice of recognizing operative leases. In the Company, mostly motor vehicles are leased by operative leases, the accounting of which will be affected by the entry into force of IFRS 16.

In 2017 the Company applied all IFRS standards, modifications and interpretations that were effective and relevant for its operation.

2.3 Uncertainty factors

During the application of the accounting policy described in Section 2.1 estimates and assumptions must be applied for the establishment of the values of individual assets and liabilities at a particular time that cannot be clearly valued from other sources. The estimation process contains the decisions based on the last available information and relevant factors. These main estimates and assumptions affect the values of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses recognised in the financial statements and the presentation of contingent assets and liabilities in the notes to the financial statement. The actual results may be different from the estimated data.

The estimates are regularly updated. If a change affects only the particular period, it should be taken into account during the period of the change occurring in the accounting estimates and if the change affects both periods, it must be taken into account in the period of the change as well as subsequent periods.

The main aspects of critical decisions adopted in terms of the uncertainties of estimates and accounting policy that have the greatest impact on the amounts presented in the individual financial statements are as follows:

2.3.1 Impairment on shareholdings in subsidiaries

In accordance with Section 2.7.1 of the significant counting principles the Company tests each year whether or not any devaluation took place in shareholdings in subsidiaries as cash-generating units. The recovery value of cash-generating units was defined on the basis of the calculation of the value in use. Estimates are indispensable for these calculations. In order to calculate the value in use it is absolutely necessary that the management estimate the future estimated cash flow of the cash-generating unit and the appropriate discount rate because the present value can be only be calculated from them.

2.3.2 Impairment recognised on uncollectible and doubtful receivables

The Company recognises impairment on uncollectible and doubtful receivables to cover the losses arising from the fact that customers cannot pay. The estimates used for the assessment of the appropriateness of impairment recognised on uncollectible and doubtful receivables are

based on the aging of receivables, the credit rating of the customer and variation in the customer's payment habits. On default interest receivables charged to customers with a poor credit rating impairment is recognised immediately.

Due to the activities of the Company in general its customers are related undertakings, and therefore there is usually no need to recognise impairment.

2.3.3 Depreciation

Properties, machines and equipment and intangible assets are recognised at historical cost and are depreciated with the straight-line method during their useful life. The useful life of assets is defined on the basis of former experience relating to similar assets and estimated technological development as well as changes in the larger economic or industry factors. The estimated useful lives are reviewed annually.

2.4 The Company's subsidiaries, jointly controlled entities, associates

<u>Subsidiaries</u>

		31 December 2017	31 December 2016
	Address:		
Duna House Biztosításközvetítő Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Hitelcentrum Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
DH Projekt Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Duna House Ingatlan Értékbecslő Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Duna House Franchise Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Energetikai Tanúsítvány Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Superior Real Estate Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Home Management Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
REIF 2000 Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
GDD Commercial Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
SMART Ingatlan Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Impact Alapkezelő Zrt.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Home Line Center Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	100%
Metrohouse Franchise S.A.	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	100%
Metrofinance Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	100%
MH Południe Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
MH Uslugi Wspólne S.A	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
MH Warszawa Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
Metrohouse S.A.	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	0%
MyCity Residential Development Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	-
Pusztakúti 12. Kft. (*)	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	-
Reviczky 6-10. Kft. (*)	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	-
Zsinór 39 Kft. (*)	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	-
IH Project X Kft. (*)	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	100%	-
Duna House Franchise s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60 (Czech Republic)	80%	80%
Duna House Hypoteky s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60 (Czech Republic)	80%	80%
Center Reality s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60 (Czech Republic)	80%	80%

Jointly controlled entities

MyCity Residential Development Kft. 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	81 er Dece L7	31 mber 2016
Wyerry Residential Development Rt. 1010 Duddpest, denertinegy u. 17.	-	50%
Pusztakúti 12. Kft. 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	-	50%
Reviczky 6-10. Kft. 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	-	50%
Zsinór 39 Kft. 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	-	50%
IH Project X Kft. 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.	-	50%
Hunor utca 24 Kft.1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.50	1%	25%

The Company acquired a further share of 50% in MyCity Residential Development Kft. in March 2017 for the purchase price HUF 311,040,000, paid in euros, and thus became its sole owner. As a result of the acquisition, the companies previously qualified as jointly controlled entity became subsidiaries, while Hunor utca 24. changed from associate to jointly controlled entity.

In order to enhance the efficiency of the operation in Poland, on 20 December 2017, the following businesses were merged: MH Poludnie Sp. z o.o, MH Warszawa Sp z. o.o and MH Uslugi Wspolne S.A, and the legal successor, Metrohouse S.A. became a private corporation.

2.4.1 Presentation of the Company's subsidiaries, jointly controlled entities, associates

2.4.1.1 **Duna House Franchise Kft.**

The subsidiary operates the Duna House Franchise Network. Its most important objective is to enter into contract with new franchise partners and to maintain and provide high-level support to existing partners. The Company provides access to a well-structured and formed system to franchise partners joining the Franchise Network. This system provides a recognised brand name, a single image, know-how and support in sales, marketing, information technology and other aspects of operation.

2.4.1.2 **REIF 2000 Kft.**

It is the largest franchise partner of the Duna House Franchise Network and currently operates 16 offices. The operation of own offices is important in the strategy of the Duna House Group as it contributes a great deal to obtaining a true picture of the situation of the real estate market and also helps assessing real estate market innovations and needs and their introduction in the network.

2.4.1.3 Hitelcentrum Kft.

It is a subsidiary of the Company that is engaged in financial intermediation. In line with the multiple agency contracts concluded with credit institutions, it offers a wide range of financial products to its customers, primarily in the purchase or sale of residential properties. At the

moment, Hitelcentrum Kft. focuses mainly on the intermediation of housing loans and housing savings products. The service includes advice on the selection of the best available financial product and complex administration. Its services are free for customers, and are rewarded by credit institutions in the form of commission.

2.4.1.4 Duna House Biztosításközvetítő Kft.

In the framework of the intermediation of financial services this company pursues insurance brokerage activities.

2.4.1.5 **DH Projekt Kft.**

The Duna House Project emphasised the intermediation of traditionally new-built properties and specialised in providing complex analysis, preparation and project sales services to real estate developers. In accordance with market demand, since 2011 the new "banking real estate" activity has become increasingly important along with the core activity.

DH Project assists a number of financial institutions in selling their own real estate portfolio and, in cooperation with the financial institution and the bank, is also involved in the (joint) sale of properties in relation to which the debtor finds it difficult or is unable to repay the loan.

2.4.1.6 Duna House Ingatlan Értékbecslő Kft.

Duna House Értékbecslő Kft. is a business founded in 2009 for the intermediation of real estate appraisal services to banks and other market actors. In most cases Duna House Értékbecslő Kft. performs organisation and quality assurance tasks, while valuation services are provided by experts, independent from the real estate brokerage network as sub-contractors.

2.4.1.7 Energetikai Tanúsítvány Kft.

The Company launched a subsidiary engaged in energy performance certificates at the end of 2011. The certification, which became mandatory by law, is a new service provided by Duna House to sellers and lessers. The certification network provides a fast and marketable solution across the country and consists of independent experts.

2.4.1.8 Superior Real Estate Kft.

The activities of the company between 2012 and 2014 included the sale and purchase and lease of owned properties that had residential functions. In 2015 the company changed its business activity to the operation of franchise offices owned by it but belonging to the SMART network. The company took its current name in 2015, previously it operated under the name of GDD Properties Kft.

2.4.1.9 Home Management Kft.

Home Management Kft. performs comprehensive management services in residential properties, primarily for foreign property owners. The service consists of the following activities: lease, lease fee payment monitoring, collection, management of utility expenses, maintenance, book keeping and representation of the owner's interests. Maintenance and other activities are outsourced to sub-contractors.

2.4.1.10 GDD Commercial Kft.

The activities of the company include the sale and purchase and lease of owned properties that have business functions.

2.4.1.11 SMART Ingatian Kft.

SMART Ingatlan Kft. is the subsidiary of the Company engaged in the operation of the SMART Real Estate Franchise Network. The company sells franchise rights and coordinates the tasks of the operation of the network.

2.4.1.12 Home Line Center Kft.

The activities of the company include the sale and purchase as well as short- and long-term lease of owned properties with residential functions, and in the near future, condominium property management activity is likely to be added.

2.4.1.13 Impact Alapkezelő Zrt.

In its resolution H-EN-III-130/2016 of 20 April 2016, the Hungarian National Bank issued a licence to Impact Alapkezelő Zrt. for collective portfolio management activities which, in line with the above, extend to investment management, risk management and administrative tasks.

The primary objective of the fund management activity is to create (a) real estate investment fund(s) from (residential) properties situated in the territory of Hungary. The Company intends to manage private and public real estate funds investing into properties.

2.4.1.14 MyCity Residential Development Kft. and its project companies

Until the middle of March 2017, MyCity Residential Development Kft. (former name: Investment House Kft.) was a jointly controlled entity of Duna House Holding Nyrt. and Eldar Engineering (R.H.D.) Ltd., a company established in Israel, in which both partners had 50%-50% participation. In March 2017, the Company acquired the 50% ownership share of Eldar Engineering (R.H.D.) Ltd. for EUR 1,000,000, thus MyCity Residential Development Kft. became a subsidiary in exclusive ownership of the Company.

Under the terms of the contract, the total amount paid was EUR 2,200,200, of which EUR 1,000,00 was the acquisition price of the business share, and EUR 1,200,00 was the acquisition price of the equity loan and interest claims against MyCity, resulting from prior investment activities by ELDAR Investment (H.L.A.) Ltd..

MyCity has four subsidiaries and one jointly controlled company. As a result of the transaction, DUNA HOUSE acquired controlling influence over Pusztakúti 12. Kft., Reviczky 6-10. Kft., Zsinór 39 Kft. and IH Project X Kft., while Hunor utca 24. Kft. became a jointly controlled company of DUNA HOUSE. The purpose of these project companies is to implement property development projects under construction at various locations in Budapest, as follows:

Pusztakúti 12 Kft. was registered by the Companies Court attached to the Budapest Metropolitan Court on 21 January 2016. The purpose of the project company is to construct and sell the 196-unit Forest-Hill residential park to be implemented in Csillaghegy, in Budapest's 3rd district. The progress and sale of the 148 units to be developed by Duna House in the second stage of the development project is according to the plan, as 50% of the apartments have been contracted and pre-sold. Completion deadline for the construction of the multi-house project is 30 September 2018.

Reviczky 6-10 Kft. project company was established on 20 January 2016 to construct and sell the 86-unit Reviczky Liget residential park situated in Budapest's 18th District, on the area bordered by Hengersor and Reviczky utca. The certificate of occupancy was issued for the condominium that was built in the scope of the project in the end of December 2017, and in the beginning of 2018, the transfer of possession of the apartments and the accounting of the income related to their sale was begun.

The purpose of Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft. was to construct and sell a 43-unit residential property (Iris House) in Budapest's 13th District. Considering the optimal return on the project and economies of scale, on 23 January 2018, the Company decided to sell Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft.

Hunor utca 24 Kft. is a jointly controlled company of MyCity Residential Development Kft. with 50% participation. The purpose of this project company is to build a 105-unit residential park by the name of MyCity Residence in Budapest's 3rd District, on the area bordered by Hunor utca and Vörösvári út. The construction works related to the project begun in January 2018, when already 38% of the apartments were contracted and presold. Completion deadline for construction is 30 October 2019.

For the time being IH Project X Kft. does not perform any project implementation activity and its specific tasks will be defined in future. In December 2017, the Limited was taken out of MyCity Residential Development Kft. and became a direct subsidiary of Duna House Holding Nyrt.

2.4.1.15 Metro House Franchise S.A.

Duna House Company entered the Polish market through the acquisition of Metro House Group in April 2016.

The holding company of Metro House Group is Metro House Franchise S.A, in which Duna House Holding Nyrt. acquired 100% participation in April 2016. The Metro House Group operates its own and franchise office in large cities of Poland, including Warsaw, Krakow, Gdansk and Lodz. The offices are engaged in real estate brokerage services as well as intermediation of financial products, primarily mortgage loans.

In the subject year, Metro House Franchise S.A. had four 100% owned subsidiaries, which are the following:

Metrofinance Sp. z.o.o is engaged in financial product intermediation, MH Warszava Sp. z.o.o and MH Poludnie Sp. z.o.o companies operated their own offices in Central Warsaw and in Krakow, in the South of Poland. MH Uslugi Wspólne S.A did not perform any operational activity in the course of the year.

In order to further enhance the efficiency of Polish operation, on 20 December 2017, MH Poludnie Sp. z o.o, MH Warszawa Sp z. o.o and MH Uslugi Wspolne S.A were merged, and the successor became Metrohouse S.A., which is a private corporation.

2.4.1.16 Duna House Franchise s.r.o

The Czech Duna House Franchise s.r.o established in Prague and two of its subsidiaries, Center Reality s.r.o and Duna House Hypotéky s.r.o were acquired by the Duna House Company on 2 September 2016. At the moment, Center Reality s.r.o operates an owned office, while the other two companies with registered offices in Prague did not pursue much operational activity in 2017.

In 2018, by way of the sale of franchise agreements and the involvement of new/further franchise partners, the scope activities of Duna House Franchise s.r.o. is expected to increase.

3. Property, plant and equipment

data in thousand HUF	Property	Plant and equipment	Total
Gross value			
At 1 January 2016	409	12,148	12,557
Extended scope of consolidation	-	-	-
Growth and reclassification	-	4,584	4,584
Loss and reclassification	-	(2,516)	(2,516)
At 31 December 2016	409	14,215	14,624
Extended scope of consolidation	-	-	-
Growth and reclassification	-	6,728	6,728
Loss and reclassification	-	(3,723)	(3,723)
At 31 December 2017	409	17,220	17,629
Accumulated depreciation			
At 1 January 2016	21	2,189	2,210
Extended scope of consolidation	-	-	-
Annual description	28	3,788	3,816
Decrease	-	-	-
At 31 December 2016	48	5,977	6,026
Extended scope of consolidation	-	-	-
Annual description	28	4,181	4,208
Decrease	-	-	-
At 31 December 2017	76	10,158	10,234
Net book value:			
At 1 January 2016	388	9,959	10,347
At 31 December 2016	361	8,238	8,599
At 31 December 2017	333	7,062	7,395

4. Intangible assets

data in thousand HUF	Total
Gross value	
At 1 January 2016	1,546
Extended scope of consolidation	-
Growth and reclassification Loss and reclassification	150
	-
At 31 December 2016	1,696
Extended scope of consolidation	-
Growth and reclassification	982
Loss and reclassification	-
At 31 December 2017	2,678
Accumulated depreciation	
At 1 January 2016	439
Extended scope of consolidation	-
Annual depreciation description	259
Decrease	-
At 31 December 2016	698
Expansion of the scope of consolidation	-
Annual depreciation description	239
Decrease	-
At 31 December 2017	937
Net book value:	4 4 6 7
At 1 January 2016	1,107
At 31 December 2016	998
At 31 December 2017	1,741

5. Investments in subsidiaries

This line recognises shareholdings in the following companies:

	31.December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Metro House Franchise S.A	863,464	863,464	0
MyCity Residential Development Kft.	312,040	0	0
Impact Asset Management Alapkezelő Zrt.	260,000	200,000	137,987
Home Line Center Kft.	252,000	252,000	252,000
GDD Commercial Kft.	219,500	219,500	132,500
REIF 2000 Kft.	42,600	42,600	42,600
Home Management Kft.	21,500	21,500	21,500
Hitelcentrum Kft.	14,650	14,650	14,650
Duna House Ingatlan Értékbecslő Kft.	13,800	13,800	13,800
Duna House Franchise s.r.o.	10,000	10,000	0
Duna House Biztosításközvetítő Kft.	5,000	5,000	5,000
Duna House Franchise Kft.	5,000	5,000	5,000
DH Projekt Kft.	3,000	3,000	3,000
Energetiai Tanusítvány Kft.	3,000	3,000	3,000
Smart Ingatlan Kft.	3,000	3,000	3,000
Superior Real Estate Kft.	3,000	3,000	3,000
IH Project X Kft.	2,960	0	0
Total investment in subsidiary	2.034.514	1,659,514	637,037

The management considers that the value of shareholdings in subsidiaries will be fully recoverable in the future, therefore no impairment is recognised.

6. Deferred tax receivables

In the course of calculation of deferred tax the Company compares the values that can be taken into account for taxation to the book values, by asset and by liability. If the difference is a temporary difference, i.e. it will be offset within a foreseeable time, then it will take a deferred tax liability or asset, depending on the amount. When an asset is recorded, the Company examines recovery separately. The Company calculates the deferred tax incurred at 9% tax rate, since the actual tax impact of the temporary differences relating to the particular assets and liabilities will occur in a period when the corporate profit tax rate is likely to be 9%.

The assets are supported by a tax strategy prepared by the management, which proves that the asset can be recovered.

The following deductible and taxable discrepancies causing taxable tax differences were identified. The table shows the amount of the deferred tax asset, which remains after netting by the deferred tax liability on the level of consolidated subsidiaries.

Deferred tax receivables	31 December	31 December	1 January
	2017	2016	2016
From losses carried forward	4,055	3,525	966
Due to revaluation of foreign currency items	262	262	0
On book value of assets	46	25	3
Total	4,363	3,812	969

7. Inventories

	31 December	31 December	31 December
	2017	2016	2015
Total inventories	1,231	1,231	34

8. Trade receivables

	31 December	31 December	31 December
	2017	2016	2015
Total trade receivables	1,041	11	5

9. Receivables from affiliated companies

Receivables from affiliated companies include the following:

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Short-term loans to subsidiaries and related interest receivables	2,124,917	1,210,729	261,775
Dividend due from subsidiaries	179,000	156,000	518,041
Total receivables from affiliated companies	2,303,917	1,366,729	779,816

The increase of receivables from affiliated companies, comprising of short-term loans to subsidiaries, is primarily related to the financing of the construction of real estate development projects through the Company's subsidiary MyCity Residential Development Kft. and its project companies, as well as the loan provided to Metrohouse S.A. in Poland.

10. Other receivables

Other receivables comprise the following items:

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Caution money	9,730	0	0
Other receivables (tax)	0	1,419	1,397
Advances paid	357	293	135
Total other receivables	10,087	1,712	1,532

The caution money item recognises caution money given to lessers of motor vehicles.

11. Prepayments and deferred income

	31 December	31 December	31 December
	2017	2016	2015
Prepaid revenues	1,261	203	0
Prepaid expenses	265	317	235
Total prepayments and deferred income	1,526	520	235

12. Cash and equivalents

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Bank account	134,835	537,431	28,009
Cash in hand	170	149	58
Total	135,005	537,580	28,067

From 7 December 2017, the Company has been operating the bank accounts related to its Hungarian operational functions in a so-called cash pool system, which makes possible an automated internal group financing. The cash pool system is based on a general current account credit line of HUF 100 million, which is appropriate for daily operation, in order to ensure the excess financing of any temporary need. No amount was used from the credit line by the end of the reporting period.

Within the total bank account balance HUF 35 million is pledged to secure the loan taken out from Raiffeisen Bank to finance the acquisition of Metrohouse. The amount is held in a separate, blocked account and may only be used with a special authorization of Raiffeisen Bank.

13. Subscribed capital and profit reserve

On 16 September 2016, the General Meeting of the Company authorized the Board of Directors to implement a capital increase by share premium of up to HUF 1,500,000,000, in the context of the public offering of Company shares in October the same year. Referring to a procedural error, by its decision of 10 December 2016 the Companies Court rejected the registration of a capital increase of HUF 18,939,350 that the Company had requested following the public offering.

At an extraordinary General Meeting held on 5 January 2017, the Company's shareholders made a substantively identical, repeated decision on the increase of the registered capital. The Companies Court registered the capital increase by order No. Cg.01-10-048384/50 dated 1 February 2017.

The Company's share capital is HUF 171,989 thousand, which consists of 3,438,787 dematerialised ordinary shares of HUF 50 face value each and 1,000 employee shares of HUF 50 face value each conferring preferential dividend rights.

A right of preferential dividend is associated with the employee shares issued by the Company. If the general meeting orders dividend payment for a particular year, the employee shares with preferential dividend give a right to dividend prior to the ordinary shares in the amount of 6% of the profit after tax stated in the consolidated annual report prepared according to IFRS (adjusted with the impact of the valuation of investment properties and the revaluation of participations involved in the consolidation with the equity method).

Employee shares carry no rights to dividends other than as specified above. In particular, the employee shares do not entitle their holders to dividends in excess of the above amount, or entitle their holders to dividends if, for the financial year concerned, the profit after tax according to the consolidated annual financial statement drawn up on the basis of IFRS is negative.

The right to preferential dividend associated with employee shares is not cumulative, and the Board of Directors decides on the date of payment of dividends.

The maximum payable dividend for preferential shares was taken into account during the EPS calculation.

At the annual general meeting of the Company on 20 April 2017, dividends in the amount of HUF 479,260 thousand were approved. In accordance with the above, an equivalent of 6% of the consolidated profit after tax, adjusted with the profit arising from the revaluation of investment properties in 2016 (HUF 32,217 thousand) and the revaluation of participations

involved in the consolidation with the equity method, is due to the preferential shareholders, while dividends of HUF 447,043 thousand are to be paid to ordinary shareholders.

The dividends for ordinary shares were paid in a single payment on 19 June 2017. The payment of dividends for preferential employee shares is made quarterly, in four equal instalments, the first of which was paid on 30 June 2017.

14. Long-term loans

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Raiffeisen loan (Metrohouse)	301,124	421,573	0
Total	301,124	421,573	0

DHH: Raiffeisen loan (Metrohouse)

On 20 April 2016 the Company entered into a loan agreement with Raiffeisen Bank for HUF 720,000 thousand in order to finance the entry into the market in Poland and, more specifically, the PLN 3,700,000 capital increase at the acquired Metrohouse Franchise S.A.

The loan agreement was also signed by GDD Commercial Kft., Superior Real Estate Kft., Duna House Franchise Szolgáltató Kft., Hitelcentrum Szolgáltató Kft., Reif 2000 Ingatlanforgalmazó és Tanácsadó Kft, Home Management Ingatlanforgalmazó és Szolgáltató Kft. and Home Line Center Ingatlanforgalmazó és Szolgáltató Kft. as joint and several co-debtors.

The loan matures on 30 March 2021 and is repaid in quarterly equal instalments.

Additional loan conditions stipulate that as long as the loan agreement is in effect, Duna House Holding Nyrt. and the co-debtors undertake to have at least 1.3 debt service coverage ratio to secure the loan agreement.

The debt service coverage ratio compares the balance of EBITDA, less the investments in fixed assets, the corporate tax liabilities and the loans to shareholders in the current year and increased by the amount of loans received from shareholders (numerator) to the annual debt service (denominator).

Repayment schedule¹ of the Raiffeisen (Metrohouse) loan:

Repayment schedule

2018		120,450
2019		120,450
2020		120,450
2019		120,450

¹ The repayment schedules also contain the short-term portion of the particular loan.

2021	60,223
Total	421,573

15. Other long-term liabilities

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Long-term liabilities (Leases)	0	3,407	4,765
Total long-term liabilities (Leases)	0	3,407	4,765

The Company leased a number of company cars under open-end financial lease agreement. These lease agreements were terminated and repaid prior to their lapse, before or short after the end of the reporting period, thus by the end of the reporting period, there was no other long-term liability.

16. Short-term loans and borrowings

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
GDDC: Raiffeisen Ioan (FHB Ioan) Total	120,450	120,450	0
	120,450	120,450	0

This item recognises the part due within one year from the balance sheet date of the Raiffeisen loan (Metrohouse) presented under heading 13 Long-term loans.

17. Trade payables

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Suppliers	12,900	1,463	1,223
Total	12,900	1,463	1,223

The increase in trade payables relates mostly to the annual share registry fee payable to KELER for keeping the share registry, as well as liabilities outstanding at the end of the reporting period for professional services used.

18. Liabilities to affiliated companies

The amount of liabilities to affiliated companies is as follows:

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Loan, caution money, other from subsidiary.	941,721	1,002	722,885 ²
Amount received for capital increase (Medasev Holding Kft.)	0	1,499,996	0
Repurchased treasury shares	0	203,355	0
Employee dividend payment obligation	8,054	22,015	0 ³
Total liabilities to affiliated companies	949,775	1,726,368	722,885

At the end of 2016 Medasev Holding Kft. provided almost HUF 1,500 million to the Company for the purposes of a capital increase, which took place in February 2017.

19. Other liabilities

Other liabilities contain the following:

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Other tax liability	10,236	3,764	9,010
Liabilities from remuneration	4,000	2,178	1,158
Short term portion of lease repayments	3,396	1,930	2,345
Other	0	148	11,067
Total other liabilities	17,632	8,020	23,580

 $^{^2}$ Adjusted balance published for the comparative period in the statement for the 2016 business year, as a result of the Accounting Act amendment effective from 1 January 2016. The balance for this heading in the statement for the 2015 business year prepared according to the rules in effect prior to the amendment also included liabilities from dividend payable to ordinary shareholders in the amount of HUF 104,575,000, in addition to other amendments of a reclassification nature detailed in Annex 32.

³ Adjusted balance published for the comparative period in the statement for the 2016 business year, as a result of the Accounting Act amendment effective from 1 January 2016. This heading in the statement for the 2015 business year prepared according to the rules in effect prior to the amendment recognised HUF 11,031,000.

20. Accruals and deferred income

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Accrued costs and charges	13,338	22,482	11,043
Total	13,338	22,482	11,043

The accrued costs and charges comprise costs related to the financial audit of the Company's individual and consolidated statements, the shares register and the bonuses of managers approved for the business year but not paid up to the balance sheet date.

21. Sales revenues

	01.01.2017 - 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 - 31.12.2016
Revenue from holding services Revenue from re-invoiced office rental fee	172,656 36,141	200,980 34,240
Re-invoiced motor car operative lease fee	12,484	0
Revenue from re-invoiced office communal costs Revenue from re-invoiced gas boiler	10,845 8,464	13,560 0
Re-invoiced parking rental fee revenue Revenue from other re-invoiced items	2,592 2,082	3,402 37
Other accountancy service revenue	1,200	901
Total net sales revenue	246,464	253,120

22. Other operating revenues

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017		01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
	5.004	0	F 0C4
Revenue from Vodafone Postpaid commission Insurance reimbursement	5,064 865	0 0	5,064 865
Lapsed obligations	140	0	140
Other revenues	31	1	31
Total	6,100	1	6,100

23. Material expenses

	01.01.2017 -	01.01.2016 -
_	31.12.2017	31.12.2016
Utility fees and charges	5,059	5,970
Maintenance expenses	2,109	2,065
Office supplies	1,485	353
Fuel	843	364
Total	9,495	8,752
24. Goods and services sold		
	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Cost of re-invoiced office rental fee	36,141	34,240
Re-invoiced motor car operative lease fee	12,484	0
Cost of re-invoiced gas boiler	8,464	0
Cost of reinvoiced office parking rental	2,592	3,402
Costs of other re-invoicing	2,082	37
Total		

The reduction in direct costs of the sale of properties is explained by the fact that in the reporting period only one parking space was sold, which is registered as investment property, and the value of it was minor.

25. Services used

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Professional service fees	42,479	26,097
Costs of stock exchange presence	14,894	0
Office rent	10,215	12,154
Lawyer fees	9,079	8,529
Other costs related to real estate	8,312	9,374
Cost of travel, secondment	7,795	2,989
Cost of education, training	6,148	8,891
Motor car operative lease	4,627	0
Other rent	3,716	877
Parking rental fee	2,880	1,852
Banking expenses	2,823	4,150
Cost of payroll services	2,630	124
Cost of IT operation	2,381	2,318
Other services used	2.273	4,498
Insurance fees	783	740

Advertising fees	695	153
Professional journals, subscriptions	510	462
Levies paid	383	640
Communications expenses	334	1,511
MyCity setup fee	0	6,701
Costs of acquisition in Poland	0	45,044
IPO expert fees	0	62,767
Total services used	122,957	199,871

The absence of one-off costs registered in the 2016 business year, such as acquisition costs related to the Metrohouse purchase (HUF 45,044 thousand) and expert, legal and advisory fees in connection with the IPO (HUF 62,767 thousand), as well as the MyCity Residential Development setup fee, resulted in a total HUF 114 million 'saving' this year.

The costs of stock exchange presence and motor car rental fees together resulted in a HUF 31,092,000 net increase of costs on the comparative period.

26. Staff costs

	01.01.2017 –	01.01.2016 -
	31.12.2017	31.12.2016
Wage costs	52,957	31,013
Compulsory contributions	13,332	9,563
Other personnel-type benefits	6,060	2,885
Total staff costs	72,349	43,461
Average statistical headcount	11	11

27. Other operating expenses

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Other expenses	115	316
Penalties	0	5,280
Total other operating expenses	115	5,596

The HUF 5 million reduction in other operating expenses is essentially explained by the fact that the one-time GVH penalty, which was payable last year was not related to this reporting period.

28. Revenues of financial transactions

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Dividend income	747,000	863,000
Interest received	72,562	55 <i>,</i> 087
Exchange gain	22,194	1,612
Revenue from purchasing of receivables	3,256	0
Total	845,012	919,699

The exchange gain row contains the realised/unrealised exchange rate difference related to the foreign currency credit receivables from Metrohouse Franchise S.A and Duna House Franchise s.r.o in favour of Duna House Holding Nyrt.

29. Expenses of financial transactions

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Interest paid	30.249	38,606
Exchange loss	4,885	2,807
Total expenses of financial transactions	35,134	41,413

30. Income tax expenses

Expenses relating to income taxes consist of the following items:

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Effective income tax - Corporation tax	1,902	620
Effective income tax - Local business tax	3,503	4,189
Deferred taxes	(551)	(2,842)
Total income tax expenses	4,854	1,967

The corporate tax rate for calculating deferred tax is 9%.

Reconciliation of income taxes indicated in the profit and loss account:

	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Profit before taxation	791,316	831,973
Dividend income (-)	(747,000)	(863,000)
Basis of tax assessment	44,316	(31,028)

Tax liability calculated on the basis of the current tax rate (9%)	3,989	0
Local business tax	3,559	4,189
Deferred tax on reversed time difference (deferred losses, etc., book value of tangible assets)	(2,693)	(2,222)
Total income taxes	4,854	1,967

31. Earnings per share (EPS)

To calculate the earnings from share presented in the Company's individual statement, the consolidated profit after tax available for distribution to the shareholders must be taken into account and the annual average number of the issued ordinary shares, which does not contain the treasury shares.

=	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016
Consolidated profit after tax that can be allocated to shareholders (thousand HUF)	918,897	1,167,859
Dividend that may be distributed to preferential shareholders (thousand HUF)	(47,791)	(32,217)
Profit after tax that can be allocated to ordinary shareholders (thousand HUF)	871,106	1,135,642
Weighted average number of issued ordinary shares		
(thousand)	3,350	3,060
Earnings per share (basic) (HUF)	260	371

There were no factors at the Company, either in the 2017 or in 2016, which would have diluted the earnings per share ratio.

(Continued next page: Annex 32)

32. Presentation of the transitional differences resulting from the first time application of the IFRS

Reconciliation of Company equity as at 1 January 2016 (date of transition to IFRS)

	Notes H	lungarian rules	Difference	IFRS
ASSETS		U		
Long-term assets				
Intangible assets		1,107		1,107
Real properties		388		388
Plant and equipment		9,959		9,959
Investments in subsidiaries	(1)	639,954	(2,917)	637,037
Deferred tax receivables	(2)	0	969	969
Total long-term assets		651,408	(1,948)	649,460
Current assets				
Inventories		34		34
Trade receivables		5		5
Receivables from affiliated company	(3)(4)	1,604,997	(825,181)	779,816
Other receivables		1,532		1,532
Effective income tax receivables		513		513
Prepayments and accrued income	(4)	38,054	(37,819)	235
Cash and cash equivalents		28,067		28,067
Total current assets		1,673,202	(863,000)	810,202
Total assets		2,324,610	(864,948)	1,459,662
LIABILITIES				
Equity				
Subscribed capital		153,050		153,050
Capital reserve		9,479		9,479
Profit reserve	(6)	1,398,585	(864,948)	533,637
Total equity:	_	1,561,114	(864,948)	696,166
Other long-term liabilities		4,765		4,765
Total long-term liabilities		4,765		4,765
Short-term liabilities				
Liabilities to suppliers		1,223		1,223
Liabilities to affiliated companies	(5)	672,101	50,784	722,885
Other liabilities	(-)	23,580	/. • .	23,580
Accruals and deferred income	(5)	61,827	(50,784)	11,043
Total short-term liabilities	.,	758,731	,	758,731
Total liabilities and equity		2,324,610	(864,948)	1,459,662

Reconciliation of Company equity as at 31 December 2016

	Notes	Hungarian rules	Difference	IFRS
ASSETS				
Long-term assets				
Intangible assets		998		998
Real properties		361		361
Plant and equipment		8,238		8,238
Investments in subsidiaries	(1)	1,635,417	24,097	1,659,514
Investments in associated companies		1,000		1,000
Deferred tax receivables	(2)	0	3,812	3,812
Total long-term assets	-	1,646,014	27,909	1,673,923
Current assets				
Inventories		1,231		1,231
Trade receivables		11		11
Receivables from affiliated companies	(4)(7)	932,957	433,772	1,366,729
Other receivables		1,712		1,712
Effective income tax receivables		751		751
Prepayments and deferred income	(4)	82,580	(82,060)	520
Cash and equivalents		537,580		537,580
Total current assets	-	1,556,822	351,712	1,908,534
Total assets	_	3,202,836	379,621	3,582,457
LIABILITIES	_			
Equity				
Subscribed capital		153,050		153,050
Capital reserve		9,479		9,479
Profit reserve	-	736,422	379,621	1,116,043
Total equity:	-	898,951	379,621	1,278,572
	-			
Long-term loans and borrowings		421,573		421,573
Other long-term liabilities		3,407		3,407
Total long-term liabilities	-	424,980		424,980
Short-term liabilities	_			
Short-term loans and borrowings		120,450		120,450
Liabilities to suppliers		1,463		1,463
Liabilities to affiliated companies	(8)	1,704,353	22,015	1,726,368
Other liabilities	(8)	30,035	(22,015)	8,020
Effective income tax liabilities	. ,	122	,	122
Accruals and deferred income		22,482		22,482
Total short-term liabilities	-	1,878,905		1,878,905
Total liabilities and equity	-	3,202,836	379,621	3,582,457
	=	<u> </u>	·	

Reconciliation of Company profit and loss account for 2016

	Notes	Hungarian rules	Difference	IFRS
Net sales revenues		253,120		253,120
Other operating income		1		1
Total revenues	•	253,121		253,121
Material expenses		8,752		8,752
Goods and services sold		37,679		37,679
Services used		199,871		199,871
Staff costs		43,461		43,461
Depreciation and amortisation		4,075		4,075
Other operating charges	(9)	9,785	(4,189)	5,596
Operating expenses		303,623	(4,189)	299,434
Operating profit/loss		(50,502)	4,189	(46,313)
Financial revenues	(3)	56,699	863,000	919,699
Financial expenses	(1)	(68,427)	27,014	(41,413)
Profit before taxation		(62,230)	894,203	831,973
Income taxes	(2)(9)	(620)	(1,347)	(1,967)
Profit after taxation		(62,850)	892,856	830,006
Other comprehensive income		0	0	0
Total comprehensive income		(62,850)	892,856	830,006

Reconciliation of Company cash flow for 2016⁴

	Notes	Hungarian rules	Difference	IFRS
Cash flow from operation	_			
Profit after taxation		(62,850)	892,856	830.006
Adjustments for:				
Interest expense is presented in financing	cash flow (10)	0	(16,481)	(16,481)
Dividend due is presented in financing cas	h flow (3)	0	(863,000)	(863,000)
Amortisation for the year		4,075	0	4,075
Deferred taxes	(2)	0	(2,842)	(2,842)
Changes in working capital				
Changes in inventories		(1,197)	0	(1,197)
Changes in trade and other receivar receiva	ables and related (3)(4)(7)	671,175	(490,076)	181,099
Changes in prepayments and deferred inco	ome (4)	(44,526)	44,241	(285)
Changes in trade and related payables	(5)(8)	(466,064)	(26,768)	(492,832)
Changes in other current liabilities and acc	cruals (8)	5,577	(22,015)	(16,438)
Changes in accruals and deferred expe	(5)	(39,345)	50,784	11,439
Net cash flow from operation	_	66,845	(433,301)	(366,456)
Cash flow from investing activities				
(Purchase of) tangible and intangible asset	ts	(2,218)	0	(2,218)
Acquisition of shareholdings in subsidiary	(1)	(996,463)	(27,014)	(1,023,477)
Net cash flow from investing activities	_	(998,681)	(27,014)	(1,025,695)
Cash flow from financing activities				
Bank loans/(repayment)	(10)	529,681	10,986	540,667
Capital contribution		1,499,996	0	1,499,996
Cash permanently transferred (additional	payment) (7)	(351,713)	351,713	0
Dividend payment*	(3)	(338,851)	92,122	(246,730)
Dividend received*		91,250	0	91,250
Interest paid	(10)	10,986	5,495	16,481
Net cash flow from financing activities	_	1,441,349	460,316	1,901,664
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		509,513		509,513
Balance at beginning of year for cash and	cash equivalents	28,067		28,067
Balance at end of year for cash and cash o	–	537,580		537,580

⁴ The cash flow statements last published in accordance with the Accounting Act and the cash flow statements under IAS 7 are substantially different in their structure and logic of classification. Therefore, we took into consideration for the reconciliation the adjustments already presented under balance sheet and profit and loss account based of the IAS 7 format. * In the cash flow statement prepared according to Hungarian rules this was part of the balance recognised in "Changes in liabilities to founders

or other long-term liabilities".

Explanations to the differences between Hungarian and international rules for the reconciliation of equity, profit and loss account and cash flow:

- (1) Investments in subsidiary: The Accounting Act of Hungary requires that in respect of the Company's subsidiaries whose share capital is subscribed in a foreign currency, the shareholdings as foreign currency assets be revaluated at the exchange rate of the balance sheet date. The revaluation difference is then reinvested according to the requirements of IAS 21, since shareholdings in subsidiaries are not monetary assets and should be valued at historic rates, rather than the rate applicable on the balance sheet date.
- (2) Deferred tax: According to Hungarian accounting rules, deferred tax is not a recognised asset or liability and therefore should be reflected in both the IFRS balance sheet and profit and loss statement.
- (3) Receivables from affiliated companies: In accordance with the amendment of Act C of 2000 ("Accounting Act") effective from 1 January 2016, dividend received has to be recognised as income and presented as a receivable in the business year when it was approved. However, the dividend approved in 2016 from the profit after tax and profit reserve of the 2015 business year has already been presented in the statements prepared for 2015 according to the Accounting Act, and is therefore not recognised in the 2016 business year in order to avoid reporting it twice. At the same time, IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements requires that dividend received (due) be recognised in the year when it is approved, that is in 2016. For these reasons this balance sheet item is reduced by HUF 863,000,000.
- (4) Amounts accrued from affiliated companies that are presented among the prepayments and accrued income in accordance with the Accounting Act are recognised in the IFRS balance sheet in "Receivables from affiliated companies" (reclassification).
- (5) Amounts accrued in favour of affiliated companies that are presented among accruals and deferred income in accordance with the Accounting Act are recognised in the IFRS balance sheet in "Liabilities to affiliated companies" (reclassification).
- (6) A change impacting on the profit reserve is the sum of changes affecting all the other balance sheet items impacting on the profit/loss (not reclassification).
- (7) Liabilities to affiliated companies: According to the Accounting Act additional payments provided for the settlement of a subsidiary's unsatisfactory equity situation reduce the profit reserve of the shareholder, but under the IFRS receivables from an affiliated company should be recognised at the same time as the cash outflow.
- (8) Other short-term liabilities: Under the IFRS the dividend payable to holders of preferential employee shares is recognised in Liabilities to affiliated companies.
- (9) According to the IFRS other operating expenses do not include expenses incurred due to income taxes, they are recognised in income taxes paid.
- (10) The cash flow statement presented in accordance with the Accounting Act does not include a correction to filter out interest expenses included in pre-tax profit from the operating cash flow.

33. Risk management

The Company's assets include liquid assets, securities, trade and other receivables, as well as other assets – excluding taxes. The Company's liabilities include loans and borrowings, supplier and other payables, excluding the gains or losses arising from the revaluation at fair value of taxes and financial liabilities.

The Company is exposed to the following financial risks:

- credit risk
- liquidity risk
- market risk

This Chapter describes the Company's risks specified above, the Company's objectives and policies, measurement of the processes and risk management, as well as the capital management of the Company. The Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment, supervision and risk management of the Company.

The objective of the Company's risk management policy is to filter out and examine the risks the Company faces, to set the appropriate controls and to monitor the risks. The risk management policy and the system are reviewed so that it does reflect the changed market conditions and the Company's activities.

Capital management

The Company's policy is to preserve the registered capital that is sufficient for investor and creditor confidence in the future to sustain the future development of the Company. The Board of Directors seeks to maintain a policy whereby the Company undertakes a higher exposure arising from lending activity only with a higher rate of return, based on the advantages provided by a strong capital position and security.

The Company's capital structure consists of the debt and the Company's equity (the latter includes the registered capital, the reserves and the share of the non-controlling shareholders).

In the course of managing the capital, the Company strives to provide an opportunity for its members to continue their activities, and thereby to maximize the return on investment for the owners by way of an optimal balancing of the debt and equity, as well as to keep an optimal capital structure in order to reduce the capital expenditure. The Company also carries out monitoring which aims to ensure that its member companies' capital structure complies with the local legal requirements.

Capital risk for the Company continues to be not significant in 2017.

Credit risk

Credit risk arises from the failure of borrowers or partners to fulfil their contractual obligations, which in turn results in a financial loss for the Company. Financial instruments that are exposed to credit risk may be long or short-term placements, cash and cash equivalents, trade and other receivables.

The book value of financial instruments shows the maximum risk exposure. The table below shows the maximum credit risk exposure of the Company on 31 December 2017, 31 December 2016 and 31 December 2015.

	31 December 2017	31 December 2016	31 December 2015
Cash and cash equivalents	135,005	537,580	28,067
Other receivables	10,087	1,712	1,532
Trade receivables	1,041	11	5
Total	146,133	539,303	29,604

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company is unable to fulfil its financial obligations by the due date. The Company's liquidity management approach is to ensure - as far as possible - that there is always sufficient liquidity available to meet its obligations when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking the Company's reputation. In the scope of further minimization of liquidity, decrease of transaction costs and increase of efficiency, from 7 December 2017, the Company has been operating the bank accounts related to Hungarian operative functions in a so-called cash-pool system, which makes possible automated group financing. The cash pool system is based on a general current account credit line of HUF 100 million, which is appropriate for daily operation, in order to ensure the excess financing of any temporary need.

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that a change in the market prices, such as exchange rates, interest rates and prices of investments in mutual funds will affect the Company's profit or the value of its investments made in financial instruments. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control the exposure to market risks to remain within acceptable limits, in addition to optimizing the benefits. Given that the Company is a holding company, its market exposure is the sum of the market exposure of its subsidiaries.

Sensitivity analysis

The Company has concluded that in addition to dividend income received from its subsidiaries, fundamentally, its profit depends on a key variable of a financial nature that represents the "price" of group financing, i.e. interest rate risk. The Company has carried out sensitivity analyses for this key variable.

Outcome of the interest sensitivity test (as a percentage of interest changes):

With actual interest	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 - 31.12.2016
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-72,562	-55,807
Profit before taxation (without taxes paid and		
received)	688,505	815,491
1%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-73,288	-55,638
Profit before taxation	687.780	814,941
Changes in profit before tax	-726	16,924
Changes in profit before tax (%)	-0.106%	2.077%
5%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-76,190	-57,841
Profit before taxation	684,877	812,737
Changes in profit before tax	-3,628	14,721
Changes in profit before tax (%)	-0.530%	1.811%
10%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-79,818	-60,596
Profit before taxation	681,249	809,983
Changes in profit before tax	-7,256	11,967
Changes in profit before tax (%)	-1.065%	1.477%
-1%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-71,837	-54,536
Profit before taxation	689,231	816,042
Changes in profit before tax	726	18,026
Changes in profit before tax (%)	0.105%	2.209%
-5%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-68,934	-52,333
Profit before taxation	692,134	818,246
Changes in profit before tax	3,628	20,230
Changes in profit before tax (%)	0.524%	2.472%
-10%		
Profit before tax - excluding interest expense	761,068	870,578
Net interest income	-65,306	-49,578
Profit before taxation	695,762	821,000
Changes in profit before tax	7,256	22,984
Changes in profit before tax (%)	1.043%	2.800%

The Company strives to ensure that interest risk, although low, is further reduced by committing the liquid assets.

The Company's exchange rate risk is limited, as in each of the three countries it carries out sales and purchases in the local currency, and only the foreign currency loans provided to foreign subsidiaries can generate exchange rate differences. The Company does not enter into hedging transactions.

34. Financial instruments

Financial instruments include invested financial assets, the trade receivables from current assets, securities and liquid assets, loans, borrowings and trade payables.

31 December 2017	Book value	Fair value
Financial assets		
Assets registered at fair value against profit		
Financial instruments	0	0
Trade receivables	1,041	1,041
Cash and cash equivalents	135,005	135,005
Financial liabilities		
Liabilities recorded at amortized historic cost		
Long-term loans	301,124	301,124
Other long-term liabilities (leases)	0	0
Short-term loans and borrowings	120,450	120,450
Short-term part of the lease	3,396	3,396
Liabilities to suppliers	12,900	12,900
31 December 2016	Book value	Fair value
Financial assets		
Assets registered at fair value against profit		
Financial instruments	0	0
Trade receivables	11	11
Cash and cash equivalents	537,580	537,580
Financial liabilities		
Liabilities recorded at amortized historic cost		
Long-term loans	421,573	421,573
Other long-term liabilities (leases)	3,407	3,407
Short-term loans and borrowings	120.450	120,450
Short-term part of the lease	1.930	1,930
Liabilities to suppliers	1.463	1,463

35. Remuneration of the Board of Directors and Supervisory Board

In 2017 the members of the Board of Directors and Supervisory Board received a total of HUF 22,306 thousand remuneration (HUF 42,481 thousand in 2016). These amounts also include the dividend paid to the members of the Board of Directors for preferential employee shares held by them.

36. Events after the balance sheet date

The below not amending events occurred after the balance sheet date up to the approval of these financial statements for publication.

The sale of Zsinór 39. Kft. project company

Taking into consideration the options of the optimal return on the project and economies of scale, the Company decided to sell the project.

Accordingly, the direct owner of the project company, MyCity Residential Development Kft. made a sale and purchase agreement on 23 January 2018 with Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft., owned by the same on the sale of 100% of its business share and the equity loan with regard to the project company. The book value of the internal funds of Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft in accordance with IFRS was HUF 48,429.8 thousand on 31 December 2017, and the amount of equity loan to My City was HUF 151,633.8 thousand based on unaudited ledger data. In accordance with the sale and purchase agreement, the purchase price of the 100% of the business share was HUF 104,772.6 thousand, and the countervalue of the transfer of equity loan was HUF145,227.4 thousand, which are to be paid by the buyers in several instalments until 30 June 2018. The transaction will be completed upon the final payment of the purchase price and the equity loan.

Purchase of treasury shares

On 15 February 2018, the Company approved the over-the-counter sale of 66,987 "A" series, lock-up shares of a nominal value of HUF 50, issued by the Company to MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o (hereinafter as: "MKC"). MKC sold all of the shares in its possession in an over-the-counter sale transaction. In the scope of the transaction, the Company purchased 31,200 shares in an over-the-counter transaction on 20 February 2018 from MKC, based on the approval of the Board of Directors of the Company given on 30 January 2018 for the purpose of the employee share program. The Company owns 31,200 shares as at 22 March 2018.

37. Corporate governance report and approval of the disclosure of the financial statements

The Board of Directors of the Company hereby declares, in accordance with Decree No 24/2008 of 15 August 2008 of the Minister of Finance on disclosure obligations pertaining to publicly traded securities, that the present financial statements prepared for the purposes of individual reporting – audited and accompanied by an independent audit report – provide a fair and

reliable presentation of the assets, liabilities, financial situation and profit and loss for the Company.

The Board of Directors of the parent company of the Group discussed the financial statements prepared for the purposes of individual reporting at the meeting held on 22 March 2018 and approved their disclosure in this form.

Budapest, 22 March 2018

Persons authorised to sign these individual financial statements:

Doron Dymschiz Chairman of the Board of Directors

Gay Dymschiz Member of the Board of Directors

Ferenc Máté Member of the Board of Directors

DUNA HOUSE HOLDING NYRT.

BUSINESS REPORT

ON THE COMPANY'S BUSINESS ACTIVITY IN 2017

1. Presentation of the Company

The predecessor of Duna House Holding Nyrt., hereinafter: the Company, was created in 2003. It became a privately held company in 2015, later changing its legal status by becoming a public limited company. The Company's shares have been trading on the Budapest Stock Exchange since 4 November 2016. Its principal activity is active holding, including the management and coordination of the activities of its domestic and foreign subsidiaries. The principal activities of the Company's subsidiaries are real estate brokerage, intermediation of directly related financial products, brokerage of auxiliary services as well as real estate development under the MyCity brand.

In Hungary, besides the well-established Duna House franchise network of real estate agencies the Company also operates a second real estate brokerage network under the "SMART Ingatlan" brand. By the end of the business year the Group was present in 161 different locations with a team of over 1300. The Company became a market leader in Poland too, subsequent to the acquisition of the Metrohouse franchise network last year. The Management places great emphasis on developing the Company's Warsaw-based operations and indeed 2017 has seen outstanding results in financial product brokerage. The Company's Prague-based subsidiary in the Czech Republic is also following a strategy of expansion. In this regard the first franchise rights were sold in the fourth quarter of 2017 and in the beginning of 2018 the first franchise partner office was opened.

The Company's registered seat is at 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17.

1.1 The Company's Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures

Subsidiaries

	Address	31 December 2017	31 December 2016
Duna House Biztosításközvetítő Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Hitel Centrum Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
DH Projekt Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Duna House Ingatlan Értékbecslő Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Duna House Franchise Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Energetikai Tanúsítvány Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Superior Real Estate Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Home Management Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
REIF 2000 Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
GDD Commercial Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
SMART Ingatlan Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Impact Alapkezelő Zrt.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Home Line Center Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	100%
Metrohouse Franchise S.A.	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	100%

Metrofinance Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	100%
MH Południe Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
Metrohouse Uslugi Wspólne S.A	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
MH Warszawa Sp. z.o.o	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	0%	100%
Metrohouse S.A.	00-832 Warszawa, Zelazna 28/30 Polska (Poland)	100%	0%
MyCity Residential Development Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	-
Pusztakúti 12. Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	-
Reviczky 6-10. Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	-
Zsinór 39 Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	-
IH Project X Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	-
Duna House Franchise s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60	80%	80%
Duna House Hypoteky s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60	80%	80%
Center Reality s.r.o.	140 00 Praha 4, Michelská 300/60	80%	80%

Jointly controlled entities		31 December 2017	31 December 2016
MyCity Residential Development Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	100%	50%
Pusztakúti 12. Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	-	50%
Reviczky 6-10. Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	-	50%
Zsinór 39 Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	-	50%
IH Project X Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	-	50%
Hunor utca 24 Kft.	1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy u. 17	50%	25%

2. Markets and Economic Environment Impacting on Company Activities

2.1 Real Estate Market

The Hungarian residential real estate market once again closed a strong year in 2017. The Company estimates that the total number of transactions in 2017 was close to 149,000, which means only a 2% increase compared to the figure of 146,000 transactions published by the Hungarian Office of Statistics (KSH) for the previous year. In contrast with previous years, however, the actual difference is more difficult to quantify reliably due to the uncertainties surrounding the statistical treatment of contracts for newly built apartments. Based on data published in the Duna House Barometer by the Company's subsidiary Duna House Franchise Ltd., real estate prices once again peaked on a national level.¹

According to the estimate of the Polish office of Ernst & Young², in 2017, due to low interest rates, the continuously growing economy and more favourable prices than those in Western Europe, the entire Polish real estate market reached a record breaking transactional sum of more than EUR 5 billion. That represents an increase of more than 10% on the previous year.

No public and objective data is available on the macroeconomic development of the Polish real estate market and, more specifically, the residential real estate market in 2017.

2.2 Credit Market³

According to the analysis of the Hungarian National Bank, in 2017 both corporate and retail lending were characterised by expansion. Household sector credit started to grow, and the annual rate of expansion was close to 3%, while lending for house purchases and consumer credit also significantly increased. The last quarter saw the vigorous expansion of Minősített Fogyasztóbarát Lakáshitel (Qualified Consumer Friendly Housing Loan) products. By the end of 2017, year-on-year household sector lending expanded by 2.7%. The volume of new contracts increased by a yearly average of 41%, with new house purchase lending growing by 39% and personal loans by 47%.

According to preliminary data from the Polish Bank Association, on the basis of the first three quarters in 2017 the home loan market in Poland grew by some 10% in comparison to the same period in 2016, thereby increasing from PLN 9.9 bn to PLN 11 bn. No objective public data are available on the share of lending through credit brokers or trends in the commission paid to them.

¹Source: Issue 78 of Duna House Barometer published by Duna House Franchise Kft

² Source: EY – The Polish Real Estate Guide 2018 Edition - Poland

³ Source: MNB: Credit Procedures - March 2018

3. The Company's Financial and Equity Situation

3.1 Profit and Loss Statement

data in HUF thousands	01.01.2017 – 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 – 31.12.2016	
Net turnover	246,464	253,120	
Other operating income	6,100	1	
Total income	252,564	253,121	
Material costs	9,495	8,752	
Goods and services sold	61,763	37,679	
Services used	122,957	199,871	
Staff costs	72,349	43,461	
Depreciation and amortisation	4,447	4,075	
Other operating charges	115	5,596	
Operating costs	271,126	299,434	
Operating profit/loss	(18,562)	(46,313)	
Financial revenues	845,012	919,699	
Expenses on financial transactions	(35,134)	(41,413)	
Profit or loss before tax	791,316	831,973	
Income taxes	(4,854)	(1,967)	
Profit after tax	786,462	830,006	

Source: The Company's individual audited IFRS Annual Report

The HUF 246,464,000 turnover realized in 2017 was more or less the same as in the previous year and was primarily the result of office and parking rental fees charged to subsidiaries having their seat in the Gellérthegy utca property, as well as holding services provided and charged to subsidiaries.

The decrease in total services used is explained above all by the high figure recognised for the reference period, which contained such one-off items as IPO-related costs and consultancy and lawyers' fees incurred in relation with the acquisition of Metrohouse in Poland.

The increase of staff costs is linked to a shift within total personnel numbers towards more senior and expert staff, a change justified by the Company's entry to the stock exchange and its expansion outside of Hungary.

The decrease of other operating charges is explained by the absence of the Hungarian Competition Authority's fine which was a one-off item.

Management guidance for the 2018 business year

The Company issued the following guidance for the 2018 business year on the website of the Budapest Stock Exchange.

EXTRAORDINARY NOTICE

The management of DUNA HOUSE HOLDING Public Limited Company (seat: 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy str. 17, Hungary; company registration number: Cg. 01-10-04838; hereinafter referred to as "Company"), publishes its guidance for the 2018 fiscal year.

Guidance for the 2018 fiscal year

Consolidated annual profit a	HUF 2.7 - 2.9 billion	
Out of which		
 Consolidated annual tax excluding MyCity 		HUF 950 - 1,150 million
 Annual profit afte Reviczky project ** 	r tax of	HUF 680 million
 Annual profit after ta Hill project *** 	x of Forest	HUF 1,060 million

* Excluding the effect of earnings from the MyCity property development activity, see additional information. ** Profit after tax of Reviczky 6-10 Ltd. (100% owned by the Company) in case of 100% sale of the residential units. *** Profit after tax of Pusztakuli 12. Ltd. (100% owned by the Company) in case of 78% sale of the residential to the residential of the residen

units, as planned for year 2018.

Management presumptions in relation to relevant markets

	In comparison with 2017
Annual transaction volumes on the Hungarian residential property market	160-180 thousand pieces
Annual price change on the Hungarian residential property market	5 to 10% growth
Changes in disbursed residential loan volume on the Hungarian loan market	15 to 20% growth
Polish/Czech markets	Management does not regard market trends as significant in the context of the current market share, thus there shall be no guidance made in relation of the Polish and Czech markets

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Profit realization from MyCity property development activity

Resulting from the specialties of property development activity, the realization of the developer's profit is due following the closure of the development projects. In case of our project in the most developed phase (District 18., Reviczky Liget), the handover of the residential units and the invoicing of the sale started in February, 2018.

In relation to our largest project (District 3., Forest Hill), construction works are expected to be completed in Q3 and Q4 of 2018, as per the general contractor agreement. This guidance has been prepared assuming 78% of the residential units sold and handed over in Q4 2018. However, as delays are frequent in property development in the current market situation, the chances of actual closing and profit realization taking place in early 2019 cannot be ruled out.

Budapest, February 28, 2018

Duna House Holding Plc.

3.2 Assets

data in HUF thousands

ASSETS	31.12.2017	31.12.2016
Long-term assets		
Intangible assets	1,741	998
Property	333	361
Plant and equipment	7,062	8,238
Investments in subsidiaries	2,034,514	1,659,514
Investments in associated companies and joint	0	1,000
ventures		
Deferred tax assets	4,363	3,812
Total long-term assets	2,048,013	1,673,923
Current assets		
Inventory	1,231	1,231
Trade receivables	1,041	11
Amounts owed by affiliated undertakings	2,303,917	1,366,729
Other accounts receivable	10,087	1,712
Actual income tax assets	520	751
Accrued and deferred assets	1,526	520
Cash and equivalents	135,005	537,580
Total current assets	2,453,327	1,908,534
Total Assets	4,501,340	3,582,457

Source: The Company's individual audited IFRS Annual Report

The most significant changes on the asset side were, on the one hand, an increase in the value of shareholdings in subsidiaries as a result of the acquisition of the MyCity Group at the end of the first quarter of 2017. On the other hand, loan receivables from subsidiaries (affiliated companies) grew considerably, primarily in connection with financing the construction of the real estate development projects through MyCity Residential Development Kft and its project companies and the loan provided to Metrohouse S.A in Poland.

The decrease in liquid assets is attributable to the Company's role in Group financing, partly secured by the amount provided by Medasev Holding Kft. for the purposes of capital increase at the end of last year.

3.3 Liabilities

data in HUF thousands

LIABILITIES	31.12.2017	31.12.2016
Equity		
Subscribed capital	171,989	153,050
Capital reserve	1,490,536	9,479
Retained earnings	1,423,245	1,116,043
Total equity:	3,085,770	1,278,572
Long-term liabilities		
Long-term loans	301,124	421,573
Other long-term liabilities	0	3,407
Total long-term liabilities	301,124	424,980
Short-term liabilities		
Short-term loans and borrowings	120,450	120,450
Accounts payable	12,900	1,463
Liabilities to affiliated companies	949,775	1,726,368
Other liabilities	17,632	8,020
Actual income tax liabilities	351	122
Accrued expenses	13,338	22,482
Total current liabilities	1,114,446	1,878,905
Total liabilities and equity	4,501,340	3,582,457

Source: The Company's individual audited IFRS Annual Report

The Company's equity is HUF 171,989,000, which comprises 3, 438,787 dematerialised ordinary shares each with a face value of HUF 50 and 1,000 preferred shares each with a face value of HUF 50.

Dividend priority right is related to employee shares issued by the Company, as specified below. If the general assembly orders the payment of dividends in a given year, the employee shares providing dividend priority provide the right to dividend prior to ordinary shares, up to 6% of after tax profit indicated in the annual report prepared based on the IFRS with regard to the same year (corrected by the effect of the evaluation of real estate for investment purposes and the revaluation of the shares included in the consolidation by the equity method.

Employee shares shall only have the abovementioned dividend rights. Accordingly, employee shares shall not give rights to dividends on top of the above-mentioned amount, furthermore employee shares shall not give rights to dividends, if with regard to the given financial year, the corrected after tax profit in the consolidated annual report prepared based on the IFRS is negative.

The right to dividends in employee shares is not cumulative and the Board of Directors shall decide on the date of the payment of dividends.

The maximum amount of payable dividend related to priority shares was taken into account upon the EPS calculation.

At the annual regular general assembly of the Company held on 20 April 2017, dividends in the amount of HUF 479,260,000 were approved. In line with the above, holders of preferred shares are eligible for an amount equal to 6% of the profit after tax less the 2016 revaluation of investment property and the revaluation of shares included in the consolidation by the equity method (i.e. HUF 32,217,000); holders of ordinary shares are eligible for HUF 447,043,000.

The payment of dividends for ordinary shares was performed in one sum on 19 June 2017 and the payment of dividends for employee shares with priority right of dividend are paid quarterly in four equal sums, and the first date of payment was 30 June 2017.

3.4 Cash Flow Statement

Cash Flow Statement

all data in HUF thousand unless otherwise stated

	01.01.2017 - 31.12.2017	01.01.2016 - 31.12.2016
- Operating cash flow		
Profit after tax	786,462	830,006
Adjustments for:		
Interest paid is recognised in financing activities	(42,313)	(16,481)
Dividend due is recognised in financing activities	(747,000)	(863,000)
Amortisation for the year	4,447	4,075
Deferred taxes	(551)	(2,842)
Changes in working capital		
Changes in inventories	0	(1,197)
Changes in trade and other and related receivables	(497,888)	181,009
Changes in accrued and deferred assets	(1,006)	(285)
Changes in trade and related payables	737,829	(492,832)
Other current liabilities and accruals	10,841	(16,438)
Changes in accrued and deferred liabilities	(9,144)	11,439
Net operating cash flow	241,676	(366,456)
Cash flow from investing activities		
Tangible assets and (purchase of) intangible assets	(3,987)	(2,218)
Purchase of subsidiary (without acquired financials)	(375,000)	(1,023,477)
Net cash flow from investment	(378,987)	(1,025,695)
Cash flow from financing		
Bank loans/(repayment)	(120,450)	540,667
Capital contribution	0	1,499,996
Dividend paid	(493,221)	(246,730)
Dividend received	306,091	91,250
Interest received / (paid)	42,313	16,481
Net cash flow from financing	(265,266)	1,901,664
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(402,573)	509,513
Balance as at the beginning of the year for cash and cash equivalents	537,578	28,067
Balance as at the end of the year for cash and cash equivalents	135,005	537,580
	, -	

Source: The Company's individual audited IFRS Annual Report

In 2017 the operating cash flow amounted to a positive HUF 387 million due to the increase of the Company's liabilities to subsidiaries and other affiliated companies. The acquisition of the MyCity group was essentially financed through this cash flow, as recognised in Purchase of subsidiary. The payment of the Raiffeisen loan taken out in connection with the 2016 acquisition of Metrohouse, as well as the interest paid within and outside the Duna House Group had a total negative effect of HUF 78 million on the financing cash flow, which was further reduced by the HUF 187 million negative balance of dividend received and paid.

Consequently, the year-end balance of cash and cash equivalents decreased to HUF 135,000,000. Out of this amount HUF 35,000,000 is held in the blocked custody account with Raiffeisen Bank which is serving as collateral for the scheduled quarterly payment of the Metrohouse loan and is not freely accessible for the Company.

4. Environment Protection, Social Responsibility, Employment and Diversity Policies

The Company recycles some of the waste it generates and collects packaging materials separately. Due to the nature of its business activity, the Company does not produce or store any hazardous material.

The Company places emphasis on diversity in filling positions according to the skills and qualifications of staff.

5. Information on Equity and Share Capital

Increase of the Company's equity

At its meeting on 16 September 2016, the Company's AGM authorised an equity capital increase of HUF 1.5 billion at most in connection with the public offering of the Company's shares in October. Referring to a procedural error, by its decision of 10 December 2016 the Companies Court rejected the registration of a capital increase of HUF 18,939,350 that the Company had requested following the public offering.

At their extraordinary meeting on 5 January 2017, the Company's shareholders passed a repeat resolution on the equity capital increase, which was in substance identical with the first one. The Companies Court registered the capital increase in the Company Register by Order No. Cg.01-10-048384/50 dated 1 February 2017.

The origination of new shares issued during the equity increase was on 28 March 2017.

Type of shares	Class of shares	Share series	Number of shares issued	of which: Treasury shares	Nominal value per share	Total nominal value				
ordinary shares	-	"A"	3,438,787	0	HUF 50	HUF 171,939,350				
employee shares	preferential shares	"В"	1,000	0	HUF 50	HUF 50,000				
	Equity:									

As at 31 December 2017, the composition of the Company's equity was as follows:

Number of voting rights attached to shares:

Share series	Number of shares issued	Number of shares with voting rights	Number of voting rights per share	Total number of votes	of which, the number of votes per Treasury share	Number of non-voting shares
"A"	3,438,787	3,438,787	50	171,939,350	0	-
"B"	1,000	1,000	50	50,000	0	-
Total	3,439,787	3,439,787	-	171,989,350	0	-

6. Investors each with a significant direct or indirect ownership share in the Company's equity (including shares based on a pyramid structure and cross-holdings)

The table below provides a summary of the shareholders each with a significant direct or indirect ownership share in the Company's equity⁴, taking into account shares based on a pyramid structure and cross-holdings:

Total equity	3,439,787	100.0%
Doron Dymschiz	1,346,533	39.15%
Davas Duraahis	1 246 522	20.450/
Guy Dymschiz	1,346,533	39.15%
Name of shareholder	Number of shares held (number)	Share in equity (%)

 $^{^{\}rm 4}$ Related to 30 June 2017

7. Restrictions on the Transfer of Shares

Prohibition of alienation on ordinary shares

Name of s	shareholder			Kinga	Bernadett	Krisztián	Dr András	Nir	Guy	Doron	
		Ferenc Máté	Szalay	Szirtes	Fülöp	Szabadházy	Bitkover	Dymschiz**	Dymschiz**	Total	
Number o	of ordinary shares he	ld (number)) 30,000 2,182 1,364 2,182 1,364 2,182 1,346,533 1,346,533 2,732,							2,732,340	
Is alienati	on prohibited?		Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Beginning of the End of the period period					Nun	nber of sha	ares under prohi	bition of a	lienation		
ç	16/09/2015	31/12/2017*	30,000	2,182	1,364	2,182	1,364	2,182	1,346,533	1,346,533	2,732,340
alienation	01/01/2018	31/12/2018	27,000	1,746	1,091	1,746	1,091	1,746	0	0	34,420
ienä	01/01/2019	31/12/2019	24,000	1,309	818	1,309	818	1,309	0	0	29,563
<u>ч</u>	01/01/2020	31/12/2020	21,000	873	546	873	546	873	0	0	24,711
o uo	01/01/2021	31/12/2021	18,000	436	273	436	273	436	0	0	19,854
Prohibition	01/01/2022	31/12/2022	15,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	15,000
ohil	01/01/2023	31/12/2023	12,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12,000
Pr	01/01/2024	31/12/2024	9,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	9,000
	01/01/2025	31/12/2025	6,000	0	0	0	0	0	0		6,000
	01/01/2026	31/12/2026	3,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3,000

*Prohibition of alienation from the date of signing the share purchase contract as inception date, for 1 year from the commencement of trading in ordinary shares (11 November 2016), but no later than 31.12.2017.

**The table shows the total number of ordinary shares owned directly and indirectly – through, inter alia, Medasev Holding Kft. and Medasev Int. (Cyprus) Ltd – by Guy Dymschiz and Doron Dymschiz.

In paragraph 4.1.8 (b) of the Summary Brochure prepared in connection with the public offering of the shares of Duna House Holding Nyrt. and permitted to be disclosed by the National Bank of Hungary in its resolution no. H-KE-III-716/2016 dated 12 October 2016, Medasev Holding Kft. and Medasev Int. (Cyprus) Ltd. voiced their firm intention that, apart from the shares of Duna House Holding Nyrt. sold within the framework of the public offering, in order to ensure the predictability of a market for them and their stock exchange trading, they would not resell such shares within 1 year from the allocation of the shares and would not vote in support of any proposal based on which, within 1 year from the allocation, apart from the shares of Duna House Holding Nyrt. sold be raised or securities entitling the holders to subscribe, purchase or take over the shares of Duna House Holding Nyrt., and that it would not enter into any agreement pertaining to the foregoing.

Furthermore, in paragraph 4.1.8 (e) of the said Summary Brochure, Guy Dymschiz and Doron Dymschiz made a commitment to the effect that, apart from the Duna House Holding Nyrt. shared sold within the framework of the public offering, in order to ensure the reliability of the market for and stock exchange trading of such shares, they will not resell such shares within 1 year from the allocation of the shares.

The following prohibitions of alienation stipulated in the relevant contracts apply to the shares held by MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o.

DH mortgage contract between MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. as Mortgagor and the Company as Mortgagee (21 April 2016)

Pursuant to the contract, MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. placed the 91,500 Duna House Holding Nyrt. shares held by it with an outside depositary and established a mortgage lien on those shares. The mortgage lien serves as collateral securing the obligations of MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. related to the sale of its ownership share in Metrohouse Franchise S.A. The mortgage contract stipulates that, after the first public offering, MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. may sell the mortgaged shares if, concurrently with the sale of the ownership share, part of the proceeds from the sale is paid as a down payment to a blocked account, which, along with the collateral, are deposited. The mortgagee may use the mortgage shares to satisfy its claims by selling them after the public offering or if such offering has already taken place, by purchasing them. Pursuant to the contract, the shares are deposited for 2 years, which period can be extended if the mortgagor raises a claim vis-á-vis the mortgagee that is secured by the mortgaged property.

Share purchase and lock-up contract between Medasev Holding Kft. and MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. (21 September 2016)

On 21 September 2016, Medasev Holding Kft. as buyer, MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o. as seller, and the Company and Medasev Int. (Cyprus) Ltd. entered into a share sales contract, pursuant to which, with effect from the date of the commencement of trading in the Company's shares, MKC Anvestments Sp. z.o.o. sells a certain portion of its shares in the Company to Medasev Holding Kft. The number of the shares was calculated in accordance with the following formula: 91,500 * 3 * (A-B) / C, where: A = the number of shares sold by Medasev Holding Kft. in the sales transaction. B = the number of shares issued in the course of the capital increase after the sale. C = the combined number of shares held by Medasev Holding Kft. and Medasev Int. (Cyprus) Ltd. prior to the public sale. The purchase price to be paid for the shares by Medasev Holding Kft. as buyer to MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o. is equal to the purchase price of the shares sold by Medasev Holding Kft. within the framework of the public sale. Under the contract, MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. undertook not to sell - within 1 year from the date of the commencement of the stock exchange trading of the shares - those shares which have not been sold to Medasev Holding Kft. pursuant to the above. In addition, the contracting parties agreed to repeal the provision set out in the share purchase agreement concluded by the Company and MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o. on 21 April 2016 according to which in the case of a public sale MKC Investments Sp. z o.o. was allowed to sell three times more shares than other shareholders.

On 7 November 2017 the Company entered into an agreement with MKC Investments Sp. Z.o.o (hereinafter: MKC). Under the agreement, MKC agreed to extend until 21 April 2018 the prohibition of alienation concerning 66,987 series "A" ordinary shares of HUF 50 nominal value each that it holds. Under the agreement the Company may grant exemptions from the prohibition of alienation. The agreement was concluded as an amendment to the share purchase and lock-up contract signed by the parties on 21 September 2016.

As at 31 December 2017, the number of shares held by MKC Investments Sp. z.o.o and under prohibition of alienation was 66,987. Also see Annex No. 10 Changes after the balance sheet date: "Purchase of treasury shares"

Prohibition of alienation on preferred employee shares:

Nam	ne of		Ferenc	Anikó	Kinga	Bernadett	Dr András	Zoltán Tóth	Angelika Fóris	Total
shar	eholder		Máté	Varga	Szalay	Szirtes	Szabadházy			
Num	per of preferred emplo	151 150 150			80	65	150	110	856	
Is al	ienation prohibi	ed?	Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Y						Yes	
ibit	Beginning of	End of the								
iho	the period	period	Number of shares under prohibition of alienation							
*Pr	16/09/2015	indefinite**	151	150	150	80	65	150	110	856

** The shareholder grants Guy Dymschiz or Doron Dymschiz the right of first refusal in accordance with Section 6:221 and the right of repurchase in accordance with Section 6:224 of Act V of 2013 on the Civil Code, for an indefinite duration.

8. Other Issues Regarding Controlling Powers and Executive Officers

We declare that in respect of the following issues, apart from what is otherwise included in the business report, our Company has nothing more to report:

- Holders of issued ownership shares embodying special controlling rights and the presentation of such rights
- Control mechanism under any employee shareholder scheme where controlling rights are not exercised directly by employees
- Any restriction on voting rights (in particular, restrictions on the voting rights attached to the identified ownership share or on the number of votes, deadlines for exercising voting rights and the systems that help separate, in cooperation with the Company, the financial benefits associated with the ownership shares from the possession of the issued ownership shares)
- Rules governing the appointment and dismissal of executive officers and the modification of the Statutes
- The powers of executive officers, in particular their powers to issue and repurchase shares
- Any material agreement to which the Company is a party which enters into force, is modified or terminates after a public purchase offer as a result of a change in the entrepreneur's control and their impact unless the disclosure of this information would harm the entrepreneur's lawful interests seriously if such information is not required to be made public by any other legal regulations
- Any agreement between the Company and its executive officer or its employee which stipulates compensation if the executive officer resigns or the employee quits, if the employment contract of the executive officer or the employee is unlawfully terminated or if the legal relationship is terminated because of a public purchase offer.

9. Risk Management

As a consequence of the Company's activities, its risk exposure is the sum of those of its subsidiaries. The subsidiaries' assets contain liquid assets, securities, trade and other receivables and other assets excluding deferred tax assets. The subsidiaries' liabilities include loans and borrowings, supplier and other payables, excluding the gains or losses arising from the revaluation at fair value of taxes and financial liabilities.

The subsidiaries are subject to the following financial risks, which therefore also impact on the Company's operation:

- credit risk
- liquidity risk

• market risk

This Chapter describes the subsidiaries' risks specified above, the subsidiaries' objectives and policies, measurement of the processes and risk management, as well as the capital management of the subsidiaries. The Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment, supervision and risk management of Company and its subsidiaries.

The objective of risk management is to identify and investigate the risks the subsidiaries are facing, to establish appropriate control in order to reduce these risks to an acceptable level. The policy and system of risk management are reviewed so that they reflect the changing market conditions and the subsidiaries' activities.

Capital management

The Company's policy is to preserve the registered capital that is sufficient for investor and creditor confidence in the future to sustain the future development of the Company. The Board of Directors seeks to maintain a policy whereby the Company undertakes a higher exposure arising from lending activity only with a higher rate of return, on the basis of the advantages provided by a strong capital position and security.

The Company and its subsidiaries' capital comprises net external funds and the subsidiaries' share capital (the latter comprising registered capital, reserves and the ownership share of non-controlling shareholders).

The Company's capital management strives to ensure that the subsidiaries of the Company are able to engage in their respective operations and maximise profit for the shareholders by striking a balance between loan capital and equity. Furthermore, it also strives to maintain an optimal capital structure in order to reduce capital costs. The Company also carries out monitoring which aims to ensure that its subsidiaries' capital structure complies with local legal requirements.

The Company's capital risk was not significant in 2017.

Credit Risk

Credit risk arises from the failure of borrowers or partners to fulfil their contractual obligations, which in turn results in a financial loss for the Company or its subsidiaries. Financial instruments that are exposed to credit risks may be long or short-term placements, cash and cash equivalents, trade and other receivables.

As a consequence of its activities, the Company is subject to credit risk only indirectly, through debtors of its subsidiaries.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company is unable to fulfil its financial obligations by the due date. Under the Company's liquidity management approach, there should always be sufficient liquidity available to cover the Group's obligations when they fall due under both standard and stressed circumstances without the Company's incurring unacceptable losses or risking its reputation. To further minimise liquidity risk, reduce transaction costs and increase efficiencies, as of 7 December 2017 the Company operates its bank accounts related to operations in Hungary in a cash-pool system that enables automated group financing. The cash pool is backed up by a HUF 100 million current account credit facility, sufficiently large for the purposes of daily operations, in order to meet any additional provisional funding needs.

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that a change in the market prices, such as exchange rates, interest rates and prices of investments in mutual funds will affect the Company or its subsidiaries' profit or the value of its investments made in financial instruments. Market risk management is aimed at managing market risk exposure and keeping it at an acceptable level while optimising profitability.

Real estate development risk

In addition to the previously mentioned financial and market risks, the Company mostly focuses on the growing construction costs in respect of its subsidiaries involved in real estate development activities. Before bank financing is in place, these companies are exposed to increasing liquidity risk by the growing number and the advancement of the development phase of projects being implemented by the project companies.

10. Changes After the Balance Sheet Date

The following non-adjusting events happened after the balance sheet date and up to the date when the financial statements were authorised for issue.

The sale of indirect subsidiary Zsinór 39. Kft

After considering possibilities for ensuring optimum return on the project on the one hand and economies of scale on the other hand, the Company decided to sell this project.

Consequently, on 23 January 2018 the direct owner of the project company, i.e. MyCity Residential Development Kft concluded a sale and purchase agreement for the sale of its 100% ownership share in Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft. and its equity loan in favour of the project company. At 31 December 2017 the book value of Zsinór 39 Projekt Kft's equity under IFRS was HUF 48,429,800 and the amount of its equity loan in favour of MyCity was HUF 151,633,800 based on unaudited general ledger data. Under the sale and purchase agreement the purchase price of the 100% business share was HUF 104,772,600 and the consideration for the cession of the equity loan was HUF 145,227,400. These amounts are to be paid by the buyers in instalments by 30 June 2018. The transaction will be considered closed as and when the purchase price and the consideration for the equity loan are paid in full.

In connection with the sale MyCity Residential Development Kft repaid in full the HUF 50,000,000 Raiffeisen Bank loan that had been secured by the building lot owned by Zsinór 39. Kft, the collateral being mortgaged and secured by a prohibition of alienation and encumbrance.

Purchase of treasury shares

On 15 February 2018 the Company authorised MKC Investments Sp. Z.o.o (hereinafter: MKC) to sell in over-the-counter transactions the 66,987 series "A" ordinary shares issued by the Company, of HUF 50 nominal value each, that MKC had held under lock-up. MKC sold the total number of ordinary shares it had held in an OTC transaction. Under this transaction, of the total shares offered for sale by MKC the Company purchased 31,200 of treasury shares over the counter on 20 February 2018. The purchase was based on the authorization of the Board of Directors of the Company, dated 30 January 2018, for the purposes of a workers' stock ownership scheme. As at 22 March 2018 the number of treasury shares held by the Company is 31,200.

Prepayment of the loan financing the Reviczky-Liget development

On 27 February 2018 Reviczky 6-10. Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság, an indirect subsidiary of the Company, repaid the full amount, i.e. HUF 828,911,424, of the loan taken out with Takarékbank Zrt in relation with the construction of the Reviczky Liget apartment complex. The prepayment was financed from the purchase price and advances received under the project.

11. Declaration on Corporate Governance

In light of the length and structural layout of the Company's declaration on corporate governance ("Responsible Corporate Governance Report"), it is attached to this business report as an annex. The declaration on corporate governance constitutes an inseparable part of the Company's business report.

12. Declaration on Responsibility

The Board of Directors of the Company prepared this report to the best of their knowledge on the basis of the data of the audited report related to 2017 prepared in accordance with the International Financial Report Standards (IFRS) and annexed by an independent auditor's report.

This business report provides a true and reliable picture of the Company's situation and performance.

Budapest, 22 March 2018

Persons authorised to sign the business report:

Doron Dymschiz Board Member Gay Dymschiz Board Member

Ferenc Máté Board Member



CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

During the operation **DUNA HOUSE HOLDING Nyilvánosan Működő Részvénytársaság** (headquarters: 1016 Budapest, Gellérthegy utca 17.; commercial register code: Cg. 01-10-048384, hereinafter referred to as "*Company*") fully complies with the applicable legal requirements, in particular, with the provisions of Act V of 2013 on the Civil Code ("*Civil Code*") and of Act CXX of 2001 on capital markets ("*Act on capital markets*"), as well as the regulations of the Budapest Stock Exchange ("*BSE*") and those of the Hungarian National Bank ("*HNB*").

The organisational structure and operating conditions of the Company are contained in the prevailing statutes and rules of procedure of its individual bodies in addition to the fact that the functioning of the Company and of its individual bodies at all times complies with the principles contained in this Corporate Governance Report.

L A Bried Presentation of the Board of Directors' Operation

The Board of Directors functions as the Company's management.

Among the objectives and activities of the Board of Directors the shareholder value, the efficiency and increasing profitability are of key importance. All these are implemented in such a way that the operation fully complies with the external regulations and business ethics. The powers of the Board of Directors are determined by the legislation, Company's Statutes and Rules of Procedure of the Board of Directors.

The competence of the Board of Directors includes making decisions on all matters which do not fall within the exclusive competence of the General Meeting, including, in particular:

- a) Convening the Company's ordinary and extraordinary general assemblies; adoption of the rules of procedure of the Board;
- b) Submission of the Annual Report in accordance with the Accounting Act and of a proposal for the use of the profit after tax to the Supervisory Board and the General Meeting;
- c) Preparation and submission to the Annual General Meeting of the report on the management, on the Company's financial situation and its business policy;
- d) Making decisions related to the Company's general business and development policy concept, as well as on the annual and medium-term plans;
- e) Making decisions related to the acquisition of another company, or acquisition of a part of its registered capital (share capital) and/or establishment of another company;
- f) Increasing the registered capital on the basis of the General Meeting's authorising resolution;
- g) Making decisions regarding taking or provision of loans;
- h) Acquisition of own shares based on the authorisation of the General Meeting, their disposal;
- i) Making decisions on the acceptance of a public purchase offer made for the own share;
- j) Registering rights, facts and data that are required by law and are to be registered in the company register at the Companies Court;
- k) Authorising the Company's employees to represent the Company in a group of issues;

The Company's organisational structure is developed by the Board of Directors.

The Rules of Procedure are adopted by the Board of Directors itself.

The Board of Directors makes its decisions by a simple majority of votes, unless provided otherwise in respect of certain issues in the rules of procedure of the Board of Directors.



Members of the Board of Directors are elected by the General Meeting, and the Board membership is established upon acceptance. The Board of Directors does not have independent members, the Company expects independence only from the Supervisory Board members performing the audit.

The Board membership shall be terminated:

- a) in case of fixed-term mandate, upon expiry of the mandate,
- b) in case of mandates with a terminating condition, upon occurrence of the condition,
- c) upon removal,
- d) upon resignation,
- e) upon the board member's death,
- $f) \qquad$ upon limiting a board member's legal capacity in the scope required to carry out his or her activity, or
- g) upon occurrence of an excluding or incompatibility reason affecting the board member.

The Company's Statutes make it possible for the Board members to fill executive and supervisory board positions in business entities whose main economic activity is identical to that of the Company's. The primary reason for this is the circumstance that the Company is a member of the DUNA HOUSE Group within which there are further business organisations whose principal business activities are the same as those pursued by the Company.

Members of the Board:

Gay Dymschiz, appointed for an indefinite period with effect from 31 March 2015. Doron Dymschiz, appointed for an indefinite period with effect from 31 March. 2015. Ferenc Máté, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018. Zoltán Varga, Board Member, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.

The Company's representation is performed by the members of the Board of Directors.

For a given category of issues, the Board of Directors may grant the right of representation to the Company's employees. An employee authorised to represent may not transfer his or her right of representation to others.

The Board members shall be entitled to sign on behalf of the Company as follows:

- a) Gay Dymschiz together with any other board member,
- b) Doron Dymschiz together with any other board member,
- c) Ferenc Máté together with Gay Dymschiz or with Doron Dymschiz,
- d) Zoltán Varga together with Gay Dymschiz or with Doron Dymschiz

in accordance with the specifications contained in the specimen signature or in the signature sample countersigned by an attorney.

The Board of Directors elects its Chairman from among its members.

The Board of Directors exercises its rights and responsibilities as a body. The division of responsibilities and powers among the members of the Board of Directors - including the exercise of employer's rights - is set in the Rules of Procedure adopted by the Board of Directors.

Members of the Board of Directors take part in the Company's General Meeting in an advisory capacity.

A board meeting can be convened by the Chairman of the board or by a member of the board by indicating the reason and purpose of the meeting. Minutes of the meeting must be kept. The Chairman of the Board conducts the board meeting, appoints the person to keep the minutes of the meeting, orders the voting and announces its results. Resolutions are passed by a simple majority.

Every year, the annual ordinary General Meeting includes in its agenda the evaluation of the work performed by the Board of Directors in the previous business year, and makes a decision on the indemnification to be granted to the Board.



II. Presenting the Division of Responsibilities and Duties Between the Board of Directors and the Management

In the periods between the meetings of the Board of Directors, the Company's operational management is performed by the following members of the Company's Board: Doron Dymschiz, Gay Dymschiz and Ferenc Máté, while the strategic management of the Company is the responsibility of board members Gay Dymschiz and Doron Dymschiz.

With individual responsibility, the operational management deals with issues in the context of the legislation in force, the Statutes, the Rules of Procedure of the Board of Directors and in the framework of the decisions made by the General Meeting and the Board of Directors.

The operational management can delegate its powers - generally or by way of ad hoc provisions, in the scope of the company's internal administration - to its managers and employees with a job description with the understanding that the possible limitation of the powers of the members of the Management arising from the membership has no legal effect against third parties.

The Chairman of the Board - in case of hindrance Gay Dymschiz, board member - has the entitlement to make decisions in all matters that do not fall within the competence of the General Meeting or the Board of Directors.

The Chairman of the Board of Directors implements the resolutions and decisions made, and manages the performance of tasks within the scope of activities carried out by the Company.

III. A Bried Presentation of the Supervisory Board's Operation

Following the dual management structure, there is a Supervisory Board at the Company which carries out the supervision of the Company's management and business. The principle of independence is fully enforced with respect to all members of the Supervisory Board.

The Supervisory Board consists of at least three members.

The Supervisory Board establishes its own rules of procedure.

Members of the Supervisory Board are obliged to personally participate in the work of the Supervisory Board.

Members of the Supervisory Board are independent of the legal person's management and cannot be instructed in their activities.

Members of the Supervisory Board are elected by the General Meeting. The Supervisory Board membership is established upon acceptance.

The Supervisory Board membership is terminated:

- a) in case of fixed-term mandate, upon expiry of the mandate,
- b) in case of mandates with a terminating condition, upon occurrence of the condition,
- c) upon removal,
- d) upon resignation,
- e) upon the Supervisory Board member's death;
- f) upon limiting the Supervisory Board member's legal capacity in the scope required to carry out his or her activity;
- g) upon occurrence of an excluding or incompatibility reason affecting the Supervisory Board

member.

The powers and duties of the Supervisory Board include, among others, the following:

- a) control the Board
- b) provide opinion on all significant business policy reports as well as on the corporate governance



report submitted to the General Meeting

- c) provide opinion on the Company's annual report and annual consolidated report prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards, as well as on the Board's proposal for the use of the after-tax profit of the Company
- d) setting up internal audit systems of the Company, management and implementation of the internal control

The Supervisory Board has the entitlement to inspect the Company's documents, accounting registers, the books, to request information from the Board members and the employees, to inspect the Company's payment account, cash-desk and its contracts with the involvement of an expert. The Supervisory Board may request information from the executive officers and from the Company's senior managers.

The General Meeting can make a decision on the Company's annual report and annual consolidated report prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards only in possession of the Supervisory Board's written report.

At least 21 days prior to the annual ordinary General Meeting, but in any case in time in accordance with applicable laws, the Supervisory Board must prepare a written report to the General Meeting containing conclusions on issues that are within its remit.

If the Supervisory Board considers that the activities of the board violate the law, the Statutes and/or the resolutions of the General Meeting, or otherwise are detrimental to the interests of the company or of the shareholders, it shall convene an extraordinary session of the Assembly and shall propose its agenda.

The Supervisory Board acts as a body. It elects a Chairman from among its members.

The Supervisory Board shall have a quorum if two-thirds, but at least three of its members are present. Its members shall act in person, there shall be no representation in the activities of the Supervisory Board. The members in this capacity cannot be instructed by the Company's shareholders or by their employer. In case of failure or improper fulfilment of their obligation to implement control, the supervisory board members bear responsibility for damages caused to legal entities in conformity with the rules of liability for damage caused by breach of contract to the legal entity.

The Supervisory Board determines the Rules of Procedure itself, to be approved by the General Meeting. It holds sessions as necessary, but at least four times a year.

It can mandate any of its members with an inspection task, or can share the control related tasks among the members on a permanent basis.

The Supervisory Board shall meet at the times it deems necessary, but at least four times a year. The Supervisory Board makes its decisions by a simple majority of those present, unless the Rules of Procedure of the supervisory board provide otherwise.

Members of the Supervisory Board:

Károly Redling, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.
Balázs Sándorfi, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.
Dr. Hajdu György Martin, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.

IV. A Bried Presentation of the Audit Committee's Operation

The Audit Committee is a body assisting the work of the Company's Supervisory Board in the provision of opinion, evaluation and in making recommendations. Its powers are defined by law, the Company's Statutes, the resolutions of the General Meeting and the Rules of Procedure.

The Audit Committee consists of three members elected by the General Meeting from among the members of the Supervisory Board. At least one member of the Audit Committee must have accounting



or auditing qualifications.

The competence of the Audit Committee shall cover

- a) provision of opinion on the financial statements prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards;
- b) follow-up the audit of the financial statements prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards;
- c) making a proposal for the person of the auditor and his/her remuneration;
- d) Monitoring the enforcement of the professional requirements with respect to the auditor and the requirements related to the auditor's independence and conflict of interest, and if necessary making proposals for the supervisory board on measures to take; and
- e) Assisting the work of the Supervisory Board for a proper control of the financial reporting system.

Members of the Audit Board:

Károly Redling, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.Balázs Sándorfi, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.Dr. Hajdu György Martin, appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.

V. Long-Term Auditor

The long-term auditor of the Company is elected by the General Meeting.

Keeping the principle of independence in mind, this position shall not be filled by the Company's shareholder, executive officer (member of the Board of Directors), a member of the Supervisory Board, their relative, or by the Company's employee during the existence of such legal status and for three years following its termination.

The appointment of an auditor is for a fixed period which shlakk not be longer than five years. The auditor may be re-elected. The auditor's mandate can be terminated by recalling by decision of the General Meeting, upon expiry of the period covered by the contract concluded with the auditor, upon the occurrence of the statutory grounds for disqualification, and upon termination by the auditor of the contract.

The Auditor is responsible for carrying out audits in accordance with the standards, and for presenting his/her findings in an independent auditor's opinion as to whether the company's financial statements comply with the relevant legislation, and for providing a true and fair view of the company's assets, liabilities, financial and earnings situation and the economic results of the operation.

The Company's permanent auditor on the date of adoption of this Corporate Governance Report: **BDO Magyarország Könyvvizsgáló Korlátolt Felelősségű Társaság** (registered office: 1103 Budapest, Kőér utca 2/A. C. ép.; Commercial register code: Cg. 01-09-867785).

Person responsible for the audit: Péter Kékesi (1158 Budapest, Neptun u. 90.).

The permanent auditor is appointed for a period from 20 April 2017 until 31 May 2018.

The Company invites the Auditor to the General Meeting which adopts financial

statements.

The auditor did not perform any other activities in addition to the audit activities carried out for the Company.

VI. Disclosure Policy

The Company pays special attention to the principle of transparency and to the provision of accurate



and fast information establishing the right economic decisions to the shareholders and prospective investors. In this regard, the Company's disclosure policy complies with the relevant provisions of the Act on capital markets and of the BSE.

In providing information, the Company ensures that all shareholders and market participants are treated equally. The Company's disclosure related guidelines ensure that the information intended to be published is published as soon as possible.

Each year, the Board of Directors informs the annual ordinary General Meeting of the strategic business objectives of the given business year, and of the policies on the main activities and business ethics. In the in accordance with the disclosure rules, the Company publishes the proposals prepared for the General Meeting and the resolutions adopted by the General Meeting.

At least twenty-one days prior to the General Meeting, the Company publishes on its website the following

- a) aggregated data on existing shares at the time of the assembly and on the proportion of the voting rights (including separate totals for each class of shares),
- b) proposals relating to the issues included in the agenda, the Supervisory Board reports related to those, as well as draft resolutions, and
- c) forms to be used in voting by proxy if they are not directly sent to the shareholders.

The Company has detailed risk management rules covering all types of risks arising from the nature of its activities. Information on the Company's risk management practices is provided in the annual report.

VII. Exercising Shareholders' Rights

The Company's Board of Directors ensures that shareholders always receive the information necessary to exercise their rights in the right time by promoting accurate, appropriate and timely disclosure of information in compliance with its disclosure policy.

The Board of Directors is obliged to provide information relating to the Company to its shareholders in accordance with the applicable regulations and those laid down in the Statutes. The Board of Directors can make the provision of information subject to making a written declaration of confidentiality.

The Board of Directors may refuse to provide the requested information to a shareholder if that would violate trade secrets of the Company or of its affiliates, if the shareholder requesting information abuses his or her right, or if - despite a call to make a declaration of confidentiality - the shareholder fails to comply with it.

In its share structure the Company applies the principle of "number of votes equal to the nominal value", the same rights are attached to the shares except that the shares owned by employees provide a dividend priority to the shareholders.

The Company's share register is managed by Központi Elszámolóház és Értéktár Zrt. (KELER) in which the company keeps track of the shareholder's (in the case of jointly owned shares - the common representative's) name, place of residence or registered office, for each series of shares the number of the shareholder's shares or temporary shares and the shareholder's stake. If data recorded in an issued share which is also recorded in the share register changes, the management shall amend the share register as well.

For a proof of share ownership, the Company accepts securities account statements issued by KELER and by organizations authorised to manage securities accounts, as well as shareholder identifications conducted in accordance with KELER's procedural rules.

Shareholders may exercise their right to participate and vote at the General Meeting in person or by proxy. A shareholder may not exercise his or her right to vote by mail before the General Meeting.



Participation and voting by shareholders in the General Meeting is subject to registration for the shareholder or the proxy by proof of ownership in the Company's share register.

The date of making the registration in the share register prior to the General Meeting, as well as other relevant deadlines (eg. closing the share register) are governed by the provisions of the Civil Code and other relevant regulations (eg. General Business Rules of KELER Zrt.) in force.

Having regard to the shareholder's legal relationship, during the term of the Company, the Company can fulfil payment for a shareholder from its own capital in cases defined in the Civil Code and from the profit or loss brought forward completed with the current year's profit after tax.

VIII. Annual General Meeting

The General Meeting is the Company's highest decision-making body.

The General Meeting shall be convened at least once a year (*annual general meeting*) at the Company's head office or other place specified by the Board of Directors. The annual ordinary General Meeting shall be held at the date required by the applicable legislation.

The annual ordinary General Meeting adopts the financial statements prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards, and decides on the use of the profit after tax.

The General Meeting is convened by the Company's Board of Directors by way of publication of the invitation, which also ensures that the invitation for the general meeting is published on the company's website at least thirty days before the opening day of the General Meeting.

The General Meeting shall have a quorum if more than half of the shares embodied by the shareholders and entitled to vote are present. If the General Meeting has no quorum, the reconvened General Meeting shall constitute a quorum in the issues on the original agenda regardless of the proportion of the vote represented by those present. A minimum of ten days has to elapse between the General Meeting with no quorum and the reconvened meeting, but this period may not be longer than twenty-one days.

The Company's statute lists the following under the exclusive competence of the General Meeting:

- a) Deciding on establishing and amending the Statute (unless the law or the Company's statute provides otherwise),
- b) Making decisions on changing the operational form of the company,
- c) Making decisions on the Company's reorganization, merger, demerger or termination without legal successor,
- d) Appointing and/or recalling members of the board of directors, members of the supervisory board and the auditor, determining their remuneration and making decisions related to the major conditions of the agreement to be concluded with the auditor,
- e) Making decisions on the guidelines determining the long-term remuneration of, and incentive system for, the board members, supervisory board members and senior employees,
- f) Approval of financial statements prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards and making decisions on the use of the profit after tax,
- g) Changing the rights attached to individual series of shares, and amending individual share types and classes,
- h) Making decisions on issuing convertible bonds with subscription rights or quick-change bonds,
- i) Making decisions on increasing the registered capital,
- j) Making decisions authorizing the board to increase the registered capital,
- k) Making decisions on decreasing the registered capital,
- 1) Making decisions on the exclusion of the preferential right of subscription and on authorising the Board to limit and to exclude the preferential right of subscription,
- m) Making decisions on requesting to delist shares from the stock exchange,
- n) Making decisions on authorising the Board to acquire own shares,
- o) Making decisions on granting indemnification to the members of the Board of Directors,



p) Making decisions on adopting the corporate governance report.

In addition, the exclusive competence of the General Meeting includes decision-making on all issues in which the exclusive competence of the General Meeting is granted by law or the Statutes.

Unless relevant laws or the Company's Statutes provide otherwise, the General Meeting makes its decisions by simple majority.

The Chairman of the Board of Directors may invite any person to the General Meeting, and may ensure to that person the right to provide opinion and comment if in the Chairman's opinion that person's presence is required and it facilitates the provision of information to the shareholders and the adoption of the decisions by the General Meeting.

In accordance with the relevant provisions the Civil Code, an attendance list shall be prepared at the General Meeting. The attendance sheet is authenticated by the signature of the Chairperson of the General Meeting and of the person taking the minutes.

IX. Remuneration Statement

According to the Company's Statutes, the General Meeting has the authorisation to determine the fees to be paid to the board members, the supervisory board members and to the members of the Audit Committee.

The Board of Directors continuously evaluates the work of the management. The management have an established system of remuneration which currently consists of a basic salary and a bonus potential. The Company operates a share-based compensation system in accordance with applicable internal rules.



Corporate Governance Report on Compliance with the Corporate Governance Recommendations

As part of the Corporate Governance Report, by filling out the tables below, the Company declares to what extent the recommendations and suggestions made in the specified sections of the Corporate Governance Recommendations ("CGR") published by Budapesti Értéktőzsde Zrt. were applied by the Company in its corporate governance practices.

By making an overview of the tables, market participants can easily obtain information about the extent to which each company's corporate governance practices are in compliance with the specific requirements included in the CGR, and it also makes the practices of certain companies easily comparable.

Level of Compliance with the Recommendations

The Company marks whether it applies the relevant recommendation or not, and if it does not, it provides brief information on the reasons why it does not apply to the specific recommendations.

Section	Statement	Yes	No	Explanatio n
A 1.1.1	The Management Board made it possible for the shareholders to receive access to the information necessary to exercise their rights at the appropriate time.	Х		
A 1.1.2	The Company applies the principle of "one share - one vote".		Х	1
A 1.2.8	The Company ensures that shareholders may participate in the General Meeting by meeting the same criteria.	Х		
A 1.2.9	The agenda of the General Meeting includes only issues whose topic was precisely defined and described. The proposals touched upon the suggestion made by the	Х		
A 1.2.3	Supervisory Board, and included a detailed explanation of the effects of the decision.	Х		
A 1.2.10	The Shareholders' comments and complementary suggestions made with respect to the items on the agenda were published no later than two days prior to the General Meeting.	Х		
A 1.3.8	The shareholders had the possibility to become acquainted with the comments made with respect to the items on the agenda of the General Meeting simultaneously with registration at the latest.	Х		
A 1.3.0	The written comments made with respect to the items on the agenda were published two business days prior to the General Meeting.	Х		
A 1.3.10	Election and recall of the senior officers took place for each person individually in separate resolutions.	Х		
A 2.1.1	The responsibilities of the Management Board/ include those laid out in Section 2.1.1.	Х		
	The Management Board held regular meetings scheduled in advance.	Х		
	The Supervisory Board held regular meetings scheduled in advance.	Х		
A 2.3.1	The Rules of Procedure of the Management Board provides for the conducting of unscheduled meetings and decision-making through electronic communications channels.	Х		
	The Rules of Procedure of the Supervisory Board provides for the conducting of unscheduled meetings and decision-making through electronic communications channels.	Х		
A 2.5.1	The Company's Management Board/Supervisory Board has a sufficient number of independent members to ensure impartiality.	Х		2
A 2.5.4	At regular intervals, the Management Board/Supervisory Board (in connection with the CG Report) requested a confirmation of their independent status from those members considered independent.	Х		
A 2.5.6	The Company has published on its website the guidelines		Х	3



	concerning the independence of the Board of Directors/Supervisory Board and the applied criteria of independence.			
A 2.6.1	A member of the Board of Directors/Management Board informed the Board of Directors/Management Board (Supervisory Board/Audit Committee) if in connection with a transaction of the Company (or any of its subsidiaries) he or she (or another person associated with the member) had a personal interest.	Х		
A 2.6.2	Transactions between the board and the management members (and persons associated with them) and the company (or its subsidiary) were carried out in compliance with the company's overall business practices, but - compared to the general business practice - based on stricter transparency rules.	Х		
	Transactions under Section 2.6.2 which are different from the company's overall business practice and their terms and conditions are approved by the Supervisory Board (Audit Committee).	Х		
A 2.6.3	The board member informed the Supervisory Board/Audit Committee (Nomination Committee) if they received a request for board membership or management membership at a company which does not belong to the group.	Х		
A 2.6.4	The Board of Directors/Management Board developed its guidelines for the flow of information within the company and on the handling of insider information, and monitored compliance with those guidelines.	Х		
	The Management Board/Management Board established its guidelines on insider trading in securities and monitored compliance with those guidelines.	Х		
	The Board of Directors/Management Board formulated remuneration guidelines regarding the evaluation and remuneration of the work performed by the Board of Directors/Management Board, the Supervisory Board and the management.		×	4
A 2.7.1	The Supervisory Board commented on the remuneration guidelines.		Х	4
	The principles related to the remuneration of the Board of Directors/Management Board and the Supervisory Board and their changes were approved by the General Meeting as a separate agenda item.		Х	4
A 2.7.2.	The Board of Directors/Management Board evaluated the work it carried out in the given business year.	Х		
A 2.7.2.1	The Supervisory Board evaluated the work it carried out in the given business year.		Х	
	Supervision of the management's performance and determining its remuneration is within the competence of the Board of Directors/ Management Board.	Х		
A 2.7.3	The budget related to the benefits for the members of the management other than the usual benefits as well as their changes were approved by the general meeting as a separate agenda item.	Х		
	The principles of the share-based remuneration schemes were approved by the General Meeting.	Х		5
A 2.7.4.	Before the decision made by the General Meeting on the share- based remuneration schemes the shareholders received detailed information (at least in line with the provisions of Section 2.7.4)	Х		5
	The Company prepared the Remuneration Statement and presented it to the General Meeting.		Х	4
A 2.7.7	The Remuneration Statement includes the remuneration of the Board of Directors/Management Board, the Supervisory Board and the individual members of the management.		Х	4
A 2.8.1	The Board of Directors/Management Board or the committee operated by it is responsible for the overall risk management monitoring and controlling of the Company.	Х		
	With a specified regularity the Board of Directors/Management Board requests information on the efficiency of the risk	Х		



	management procedures.			
	The Board of Directors/Management Board has taken the necessary steps to identify the major risk areas.	Х		
	The Board of Directors/Management Board has formulated the principles regarding the system of internal controls.	Х		
A 2.8.3	The system of internal controls established by the management ensures management of the risks which affect the Company and achieving the Company's objectives.	Х		
A 2.8.4	When developing the system of internal controls, the Board of Directors/Management Board took into consideration the viewpoints listed in Section 2.8.4.	Х		
A 2.8.5	It is the management's responsibility and task to establish and maintain a system of internal controls.	Х		
	The company has created an independent internal audit function which has a reporting requirement towards the Audit Committee/Supervisory Board.		Х	6
A 2.8.6	The internal audit group at least once reported to the Audit Committee/Supervisory Board on the risk management, the internal audit mechanisms and the corporate governance functions.		Х	6
A 2.8.7	The internal audit activities are performed by the internal audit based on authorisation from the Audit Committee/Supervisory Board.		Х	6
	The internal audit is organisationally separate from the management which performs the operational management.	Х		
A 2.8.8	The internal audit plan is approved by the Board of Directors/Management Board (Supervisory Board) based on the recommendation of the Audit Committee.		Х	6
A 2.8.9	The Board of Directors/Management Board has prepared its report for the shareholders on the operation of the internal controls.		х	7
A 2.8.10	The Board of Directors/Management Board has developed its procedures related to receiving and processing reports on the operation of internal controls, as well as those on preparing its own report.		×	7
A 2.8.11	The Board of Directors/Management Board has identified the substantial deficiency in the system of internal controls, and reviewed and re-evaluated the activities related to this.	Х		
A 2.9.2	The Board of Directors/Management Board, the Supervisory Board and the Audit Committee were in all cases notified, if the auditor's mandate, by its nature, could involve significant expense, could cause a conflict of interest, or may have any other significant impact on the business.	Х		
A 2.9.3	The Board of Directors/Management Board informed the Supervisory Board that it had entrusted the business organization performing the audit and an external advisor with a task related to an event significantly affecting the Company's operations.	Х		
	In its decision the Board of Directors/Management Board set down in advance the kind of circumstances which significantly affect the Company's operations.		х	8
A 3.1.6	The company has published on its website those tasks which it had delegated to the Audit Committee, the objectives, the rules of procedure and the composition of the committee (indicating the name, brief CV and the date of appointment).	Х		
A 3.1.6.1	The company has published on its website those tasks which it had delegated to the Nomination Committee, the objectives, the rules of procedure and the composition of the committee (indicating the name, brief CV and the date of appointment).		Х	9



A 3.1.6.2	The company has published on its website those tasks which it had delegated to the Remuneration Committee, the objectives, the rules of procedure and the composition of the committee (indicating the name, brief CV and the date of appointment).		X	10
A 3.2.1	The Audit Committee/Supervisory Board monitored the efficiency of the risk management, the functioning of the internal control system and the activities of the internal audit as well.	Х		
A 3.2.3	The Audit Committee/Supervisory Board received accurate and detailed information on the work programme of the internal inspector and of the independent auditor, and received the report on the problems discovered during the audit.	Х		
A 3.2.4	The Audit Committee/Supervisory Board requested from the new candidate for the auditor the disclosure statement according to Section 3.2.4.	Х		
A 3.3.1	The Company has a Nomination Committee.		Х	9
	The Nomination Committee provided for the preparation of the personnel related changes.		Х	9
	The Nomination Committee reviewed the procedures for the selection and appointment of the management members.		Х	9
A 3.3.2	The Nomination Committee evaluated the activities performed by the board and management members.		Х	9
	The Nomination Committee examined all the proposals regarding the nomination of board members which had been submitted by shareholders or the Board of Directors/Management Board.		Х	9
A 3.4.1	The Company has a Remuneration Committee.		Х	10
A 3.4.2	The Remuneration Committee made a proposal for a system of remuneration for the boards and the management (individual level and structure of remuneration) and carries out its monitoring.		Х	10
	The remuneration of the management was approved by the Board of Directors/Management Board based on a proposal made by the Remuneration Committee.		Х	10
A 3.4.3	The Board of Directors'/Management Board's remuneration was approved by the General Meeting based on the proposal of the Remuneration Committee.		Х	11
	The Remuneration Committee checked the share option system, as well as the system of cost reimbursements and other benefits.		X	10
A 3.4.4	The Remuneration Committee made proposals regarding the remuneration principles.		Х	10
A 3.4.4.1	The Remuneration Committee made proposals regarding the remuneration of individual persons.		Х	12
A 3.4.4.2	The Remuneration Committee reviewed the terms of the contracts concluded with the members of the management.		Х	10
A 3.4.4.3	The Remuneration Committee checked if the Company complied with the obligation to provide information regarding remuneration issues.		Х	10
A 3.4.7	The majority of the members of the Remuneration Committee are independent.		Х	10
A 3.5.1	The Board of Directors/Management Board disclosed its reasons for merging the Remuneration and the Nomination Committees.		Х	10
	The Board of Directors/Management Board carried out the		X	10



	on the reasons for doing it.			
A 4.1.1	In the Company's disclosure guidelines the Board of Directors/Management Board defined those principles and procedures which ensure that everything concerning the company and the important information that has an impact on the rate of the Company's securities is disclosed in an accurate, complete and timely manner.	X		
A 4.1.2	In the course of providing information, the Company ensured that all shareholders and operators were treated equally.	Х		
	In its disclosure guidelines the Company specifies the procedures for electronic and online disclosure.	Х		
A 4.1.3	The Company develops its website by taking into consideration the disclosure criteria and by bearing in mind the provision of information to investors.	Х		
A 4.1.4	The Board of Directors/Management Board assessed the efficiency of the disclosure processes.	Х		
A 4.1.5	The Company published its corporate events calendar on its website.	Х		
A 4.1.6	In its Annual Report and on its website the Company informed the public of its strategic objectives, its main activities, business ethics and about its policies regarding other stakeholders.		Х	13
A 4.1.8	In the annual report the Board of Directors/Management Board made a declaration about the nature and size of any other assignments received by the auditing firm responsible for auditing the annual financial statements from the company or its subsidiaries.		Х	15
A 4.1.9	In its annual report and on its website the Company discloses the information on the professional career of the members of the Board of Directors/Management Board, of the Supervisory Board and the Management.	X		
A 4.1.10	The Company provided information on the internal organisation and functioning of the Board of Directors/Management Board and the Supervisory Board.	Х		
A 4.1.10.1	The Company provided information on the work carried out by the Board of Directors/Management Board and the Management, as well as on the criteria taken into consideration when making assessment of individual members.	X		
A 4.1.11	In the remuneration declaration contained in the Annual Report and on the website the Company provided information to the public on the remuneration guidelines applied by it and, within it, about the remuneration of the members of the Board of Directors/Management Board and the Management.		х	14
A 4.1.12	The Board of Directors/Management Board disclosed its risk management policy in which it described the system of internal controls, the applied risk management principles and the fundamental rules, as well as a review of the major risks.		Х	16
A 4.1.13	In order to inform the operators, every year, when releasing its annual report, the Company publishes its corporate governance report.	Х		
	On its website the Company publishes the insiders' guidelines on trading in the Company's securities.		Х	17
A 4.1.14	The Company disclosed the shares members of the Board of Directors/Management Board, of the Supervisory Board and of the Management have in the company's securities as well as the interest they have in the share-based incentive scheme in the annual report and on the Company's website.		х	17
A 4.1.15	In the annual report and on its website the Company disclosed the relationship between the members of the Board of	Х		



Directors/Management	Board/Management	and	any	third		
parties which can affect	the company's operati	ons.				

Level of Compliance with the Suggestions

The company must indicate whether it applies the relevant recommendation of the FTA, or not (Yes/No).

Section	Statement	Yes	No	Note
J 1.1.3	The company has an organisational unit which deals with investor relations.	Х		
J 1.2.1	The Company published on its website the summary document on conducting the General Meeting and on exercising voting rights by the shareholders (including voting via proxy).	Х		
J 1.2.2	The Company's Statutes can be viewed on the Company's website.	Х		
J 1.2.3	The information according to Section 1.2.3 (on the record date of corporate events) has been disclosed on the Company's website.	Х		
J 1.2.4	Information on general meetings according to Section 1.2.4 and documents (invitations, proposals, recommendations, resolutions, minutes) was published on the Company's website.	Х		
J 1.2.5	The Company held its General Meeting in a way that made it possible for the largest number of shareholders to attend.	Х		
J 1.2.6	Within five days of the receipt, in a manner equivalent to the original publication of the invitation to the general meeting, the Company published the additions to the agenda.	Х		
J 1.2.7	The voting procedure applied by the Company ensured that the owners' decision is determined in a clear, concise and fast manner.	Х		
J 1.2.11	At the request of shareholders the Company sent the information on the general meeting electronically as well.	Х		
J 1.3.1	The General Meeting of the Company approved the chairman of the General Meeting before the beginning of the substantive discussion of the items on the agenda.	Х		
J 1.3.2	The Board of Directors/Management Board and the Supervisory Board were represented at the General Meeting.	Х		
J 1.3.3	The Company's Statutes provide an opportunity that, on the initiative of the Board of Directors/Management Board or the Company's shareholders, a third party can be invited to take part in the general meetings of the company and can be granted the right to provide comments and opinion at the General Meeting when discussing the related agenda.	Х		
J 1.3.4	The Company did not limit the right of the shareholders attending the General Meeting to request information and to make comments or proposals and did not pose any prerequisites either.	Х		
J 1.3.5	On its website the Company published within three days its answers to those questions which it was unable to answer in a satisfactory way at the General Meeting. The Company disclosed its explanation for refusing to provide answers.	Х		
J 1.3.6	The Chairman of the General Assembly and the Company ensured that in answering the questions raised at the meeting the information and disclosure related principles enshrined in the laws and those formulated in stock exchange regulations are not violated but are complied with.	Х		



J 1.3.7	The Company issued a press release on the decisions made at the General Meeting and held a press conference as well.	Х		
J 1.3.11	On certain amendments of the Statutes the General Meeting of the Company decided in separate resolutions.	Х		
J 1.3.12	The Company published the decisions and the minutes of the General Meeting containing the presentation of draft resolutions and important questions and answers regarding the draft resolutions within 30 days after the General Meeting.	Х		
J 1.4.1	The Company paid the dividends to its shareholders within 10 business days, for which the shareholders provided all the necessary information and documentation.		Х	
J 1.4.2	The Company disclosed its policy regarding anti-takeover prevention.	Х		
J 2.1.2	The Rules of Procedure of the Board of Directors/Management Board contain the structure of the Board of Directors/Management Board, the tasks related to the preparation and implementation of the meetings and drafting the resolutions, as well as other issues regarding the operation of the Board of Directors/Management Board.	Х		
J 2.2.1	The Supervisory Board details the operation and duties of the board in its rules of procedure of its work schedule, as well as those administrative rules and processes which the Supervisory Board followed.	Х		
J 2.3.2	Board members had access to the proposals of the given meeting at least five days prior to the board meeting.	Х		
J 2.3.3	The procedures regulate the regular or occasional participation at the board meetings of persons who are not board members.	Х		
J 2.4.1	The election of the members of the Board of Directors/Management Board takes place in a transparent way, the information on the candidates was made public at least five days prior to the general meeting.	Х		
J 2.4.2	The composition of the bodies and the number of members comply with the principles set out in Section 2.4.2.	Х		
J 2.4.3	In the Company's introductory programme the newly elected non-operational board members had an opportunity to familiarize themselves with the structure and operations of the Company, as well with as their duties as members of the board.	Х		
J 2.5.2	The division of the Chairman's and the CEO's competences is stipulated in the Company's main documents.		X	
J 2.5.3	The Company disclosed information on what means it will use in case of combining the office of the Chairman and the CEO to ensure that the Board of Directors/Management Board will stay objective in assessing the Management's activities.		x	
J 2.5.5	None of the members of the Company's Supervisory Board held a position in the Company's Board of Directors or Management in the three years prior to their nomination.	Х		
J 2.7.5	Developing the remuneration system for the Board of Directors/Management Board, the Supervisory Board and the Management of the Company serves the strategic interests of the Company and, through this, of the shareholders.	Х		
J 2.7.6	For Supervisory Board members the Company applies a fixed remuneration and does not apply a remuneration component linked to the share price.	Х		



J 2.8.2	The Board of Directors/Management Board developed the risk management principles and the fundamental rules together with those members of the Management who are responsible for planning, implementation and control of the risk management processes, as well as for integrating those into the Company's daily operations.		x	
J 2.8.10	When evaluating the system of internal controls, the Board of Directors/Management Board took into account the aspects specified in Section 2.8.10.		×	
J 2.8.12	The Company's auditor assessed and evaluated the Company's risk management systems and the risk management activities pursued by the Management, and submitted a report on this to the Audit Committee/Supervisory Board.	Х		
J 2.9.1	The rules of procedure of the Board of Directors/Management Board includes the procedure to be followed when employing an external advisor.		X	
J 2.9.1.1	The rules of procedure of the Supervisory Board includes the procedure to be followed when employing an external advisor.		X	
J 2.9.1.2	The rules of procedure of the Audit Committee includes the procedure to be followed when employing an external advisor.		×	
J 2.9.1.3	The rules of procedure of the Nomination Committee includes the procedure to be followed when employing an external advisor.		X	9
J 2.9.1.4	The rules of procedure of the Remuneration Committee includes the procedure to be followed when employing an external advisor.		×	9
J 2.9.4	The Board of Directors/Management Board can invite the company's auditor to attend in an advisory capacity the meetings on which agenda items of the general meeting are discussed.	Х		
J 2.9.5	The Company's internal audit cooperated with the auditor in order to successfully carry out the audit.	Х		
J 3.1.2	The chairman of the Audit Committee regularly reports to the Board of Directors/Management Board on each of the committee meetings, and the Committee prepared at least one report to the Executive Board and the Supervisory Board in the given business year.	Х		
J 3.1.2.1	The chairman of the Nomination Committee regularly reports to the Board of Directors/Management Board on each of the committee meetings, and the Committee prepared at least one report to the Executive Board and the Supervisory Board in the given business year.		x	9
J 3.1.2.2	The chairman of the Remuneration Committee regularly reports to the Board of Directors/Management Board on each of the committee meetings, and the Committee prepared at least one report to the Executive Board and the Supervisory Board in the given business year.		x	10
J 3.1.4	The Company's committees are made up of members who have the capabilities, expertise and experience required to perform their duties.	Х		
J 3.1.5	The rules of procedure of committees operating at the Company include the aspects detailed in Section 3.1.5.	Х		
J 3.2.2	The members of the Audit Committee/Supervisory Committee were fully informed about the accounting, financial and operational peculiarities.	Х		



J 3.3.3	The Nomination Committee prepared at least one evaluation for the Chairman of the Board of Directors/Management Board on the operation of the Board of Directors/Management Board, and on the work and suitability of certain members of the Board of Directors/Management Board in the given business year.		×	9
J 3.3.4	The majority of the members of the Nomination Committee are independent.		Х	9
J 3.3.5	The rules of procedure of the Nomination Committee includes the aspects set out in Section 3.3.5.		Х	9
J 3.4.5	The Remuneration Committee ensured that the remuneration statement is prepared.		Х	10
J 3.4.6	The Remuneration Committee consists exclusively of the non-operational members of the Board of Directors/Management Board.		Х	10
	The Company's disclosure guidelines cover at least those aspects which are contained in Section 4.1.4.	Х		
J 4.1.4	The Board of Directors/Management Board informed the shareholders in the annual report of the results of the examination of the efficiency of the disclosure processes.		Х	
J 4.1.7	The Company prepares its financial statements in accordance with IFRS principles.	Х		
J 4.1.16	The Company prepares and discloses the information also in the English language.	Х		

Notes:

- 1. The Company applies the principle of voting rights proportional to the nominal value of the share, each share representing 50 votes.
- 2. The Company does not operate a Management Board implementing a unified management system. Instead, there is a Board of Directors and a Supervisory Board. The control function at the Company is performed by the Supervisory Board, while the executive function by the Board of Directors. All members of the Supervisory Board are independent of the Company.
- 3. The Company uses the statutory requirements for independence, hence it has not elaborated separate specific guidelines in this regard.
- 4. The Company has not adopted a remuneration policy and did not prepare a remuneration statement.
- 5. Determining the principles of the share-based remuneration schemes is within the powers of the shareholders represented in the AGM. The Board of Directors submits any draft resolutions modifying the renumeration policy to the General Meeting.
- 6. The Company's internal audit function is performed directly by the Audit Committee and the Supervisory Board. The Company has not adopted an internal audit plan.
- 7. The Company does not produce such a report.
- 8. No preliminary Board decision had been made as to which events are to be regarded as having a significant influence on the company's operations with the view to make a decision based on a consideration of the combination of the event and the other circumstances whether the given event indeed has a significant affect on the operation of the Company.
- 9. The Company does not operate a Nomination Committee. The role of the Nomination Committee is performed by the Board of Directors.
- 10. The Company does not operate a Remuneration Committee. The role of the Remuneration Committee is performed by the Board of Directors.
- 11. The remuneration shall be approved by the General Meeting, but not based on a proposal of the Remuneration Committee. There is no Remuneration Committee at the Company.
- 12. In terms of the Statute of the Company, the appointment and election as well as the renumeration of all members of the Board of Directors, Supervisory Board, Audit Committee is an exclusive right of the shareholders represented in the General Meeting. The Company has no Remuneration Committee.
- 13. The Company did not provide such information.
- 14. The annual report does not contain any renumeration policy, since there is no renumeration policy in force at the Company. However, the annual report does contain the aggregate amount of renumeration received by all members of the Board of Directors, the Supervisory Board and the Audit Committee.
- 15. The annual report does not include this.
- 16. The Board of Directors did not publish its risk management guidelines.
- 17. The Company does not publish these risk management guidelines separately on its website.